LA ROSA, GODOFREDO FARON, 31, of Waipahu, died Jan. 18, 1991. He was born In Santa Cruz, llocos Sur, Philippines, and was employed as a chef with the Pacoda and Viscount restaurants and also at the Hale Koa Hotel. Survived by parents, Alfredo and Alexandra La Rosa; brothers, Eduardo, Teddy and Hermie of the Philippines; sisters. Wilma Cepe of Canada. Elizabeth Ilagan and Pat; 10 nieces and six nephews. Friends may call 1 to 4 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary, service 2 p.m. Or call 8 to 9:30 a.m. Monday at St. Joseph Church; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 1991]

**Laamea, Maria K.,** of Lihue died yesterday in Wilcox Hospital. Laamea, 75, was born in Haena, Kauai. She is survived by daughters Ivy Kahilihiwa, Henrietta Phillips, Virginia Byars, Lana Gonsalves and Claudette Packard; sister Victoria K. Lindsey; 15 grandchildren; and 18 great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Kauai Memorial Gardens. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 October 1991]

LABA, LEON FRANCIS SR., 83, of Kaneohe, died April 13, 1991. He was born in Haverhill, Mass., and was a member of St. Ann's Church Holy Name Society. Survived by wife. Stella K.; sons, Leon Jr., John; daughters, Maryjane Giesbrecht of Texas, Leona Sequin and Joann Kobashigawa; brother, John Lebor of Massachusetts, sister, Antoinette Kizmitski of Massachusetts; 16 grandchildren. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Friday at Our Lady of Moufit Carmel; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Nuuanu Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 April 1991]

LABENZ, ETHEL ROSE, 69, of Kaneohe, died Jan. 18, 1991. She was born in Lihue. She was active with the Kahaluu Senior Citizens and members how to make quilts and feather leis. Survived by son, Derik; daughters, Melissa A. Lopes and Roberta N. Kapuy; eight grandchildrens; four great-grandchildren; brothers, Joseph Moniz, Booby Moniz of Kohala, James Moniz, Eugene Moniz and George Moniz; sisters, Mildred Van Stratten of Misouri, Carlotte Porlas and Dorothy Ventura; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Friday at Our Lady of Mount Carmel Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 January 1991]

**Labit, David P.,** of Kailua, an employee of Dompier Construction, died Monday in Kailua. Labit, 19 was born in Kailua. He is survived by parents Lindsey J. and Tomi A.; brother Michael L.; sisters Laura L. and Nicole L.; and grandmother Juanita H. Singer. Services: 10:45 a.m. Saturday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Waimanalo ward. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 October 1991]

**LABRA, EVELYN,** 65, of Laie, died June 3, 1991. She was born in Kahuku. Survived by husband, Samuel; sons, Steven L. McGrew, Samuel S.; daughter, Mrs. Donald (Desiree) Heder; nine grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10:30 a.m. Thursday at St. Roch's Catholic Church, Kahuku; service 12:30 p.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 June 1991]

**Labrador, Emiliano S.,** of Honolulu died Oct. 1 in Honolulu. Labrado, 70, was born in Sangil, Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Crisanta R.; sons Romeo, Samuel, Joel, Allen and Jimbo; daughters Avelia Labrador, Rosalia Lazaro and Ana Rarangol; brother Art; sisters Avelina Cadiz, Arecenia Labrador, Flora Cadiz, Eusebia Sahagun and Isabel Cadiz; and eight grandchildren. Prayer services: 7 p.m. Friday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 8:30 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of the Mount Church. Call after 7:45 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 October 1991]

**Labuguen, Darcy Al P.,** of Kahului died May 14 in Wailuku. Labuguen, 21 was born in Wailuku. He is survived by mother Visitacion; brother, Ariel; sister, Miriam Kealoha; and grandfather Marciano Pastor. Services: 8 p.m. tomorrow at Norman's Chapel. Call from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. services: 10 a.m. Saturday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Valley Isle Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 May 1991]

**Laca, Ulysis F.,** of Honolulu, died Saturday in Straub Hospital. Laca, 79, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Patrocinnia G. and brothers Perfecto and Federico. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call at the mortuary after 8 a.m. Monday. Mass: 10 a.m. at Saints peter and Paul Church. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Punchbowl. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 May 1991]

Laciste, Balbino G., of Aiea died June 24 in Aiea. Laciste, 91, was born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by wife, Marta A.; son, Flor A.; daughter, Estrella L. Yanuaria; sister, Felipa; eight grandchildren; and 19 great-grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Mass: 9:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Elizabeth's Church. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 03 July 1991]

LACSON, RAYMOND CLEMENT, 37, of Waipahu, died March 10, 1991. He was born in Hawaii. Survived by parents, Claudio and Emma Lacson Sr.; brothers, Claudio Jr., Henry and Lucky; sisters, Linda Tanabe, Cheryl Mattson and Lovey A.; uncles; great uncles; nieces; nephews; cousins. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Saturday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 11 a.m. Aloha attires. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 March 1991]

**Lacuesta, Mariano L,** of Wahiawa, a retired employee of Schofield Barracks, died May 1 in Wahiawa Hospita.l Lacuesta, 79, was born in Badoc, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Laura U.; sister, Felliza Encarnation; hanai brothers Ramon, Andy, Miguel and Martin Daguio; hanai sisters Ofelia Ramos and Darlyn DeMello; and 26 grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Mass: 9:45 a.m. Monday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 May 1991]

**Ladao, John F.,** of Waialua, a retired stevedore at Castle & Cooke who in 1935 won the California bantamweight boxing championship fighting under the name of "The Slugging Monsoon," died last Wednesday in Wahiawa Hospital. Ladao, 82, began boxing at age 17 in his native country, the Philippines. He later fought in Canada and the United States, retiring in 1937. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday at St.

Michael's Church in Waialua. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Sunset Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 October 1991]

**LADD, ARLENE WINN,** 84, of Honolulu, died April 12, 1991. She was born in New York, was a Straub Clinic and Hospital volunteer and member of the Lioness Club of Honolulu. Order of the Eastern Star and the Order of White Shrine of Jerusalem. Survived by son, Curtis W. of California; daughter, Lynn; two grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 10 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Burial later in Whittier, Calif., Aloha attire; no flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 April 1991]

**LAFORTEZ, DOMNGA PASCUA**, 64, of Honolulu, died March 2, 1991. She was born in Kekaha, Kauai. Survived by sons, William, Gambol, Andres Gambol and Roger Pascua; 14 grandchildren; eight grandchildren; brothers, Alfred Pascua, Victoriano Pascua and Max Pascua; sister, Encarnation Tugade; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday; service 9:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial follows at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Advertiser 6 March 1991]

**LAGANA, JAMES SEBASTIAN,** 76, of Honolulu, died Jan. 24, 1991. He was born in Middle Town, Conn., and was a chief warrant officer retired from the U.S. Army. Survived by daughter, Ruth J.; brother, Salvador; two nephews and a niece. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Graveside service 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 1991]

**Lagmay, Cornello P.,** of Waipahu, a retired employee of Ewa Plantation, died Feb. 14 at home. Lagmay, 80, was born in Laoag City, the Philippines. He is survived by sons Domingo, Juan, Nolan and Angel; daughters Marcelina Tamayo and Gloria Robinson; sister Gavina Corpuz; 21 grandchildren; and 12 great-grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Mass: 9:45 a.m. Saturday at St. Joseph's Church. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 February 1991]

**LAGRIMAS, FILOMENA,** 91, of Nanakuli, died Sept. 6, 1991. She was born in Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Survived by sons, Manuel and Albert of Honolulu, Alfrecd and Eugene, both of California; daughters, Emelia Arciaga and Julie Lopez, both of California, Magdalena Garcia, Betty Adona and Barbara Tabanera; 42 grandchildren, 110 great-grandchildren and 65 great-great-grandchildren; nephews, nieces and cousins. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Church; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Saturday; service 10 a.m. Burial' 10:30 a.m. at Sunset Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 September 1991]

**LAGUANA, RET. SGT. 1**<sup>ST</sup> CLASS JUAN SANTOS "JOHN", 54, OF Waipahu, died April 22, 1991. He was born in Guam. Survived by niece, Julie Gogue; sons, Jimmy, Michael, Edward, Sgt. John Jr., Richard; brothers, Jose, Pedr, both of California; sisters, Mrs. Pedro (Rosa) Gogue, Isabel, Mrs. Juan (Ana) Toves, all of Guam; three grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Mass 6 p.m. Saturday at St. Elizabeth Church; service at a later date in Guam. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 April 1991]

- **Laguatan, Leonico L.**, of Makaweli, Kauai, a retired field laborer at Gay & Robinson, died Friday in Kauai veterans Hospital. Laguatan, 85, was born in Pasuwuin, Illocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Carmen; sons, Benny, David, Gilbert, Henry and Edwin; daughter, Nina Medeiros; brothers, Timoteo and Sabas; sister, Octavia Faylogna and Ester Curammeng, and 11 grandchildren. Services: 8:30 to 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Theresa's church. Burial: Hanapepe Filipino Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 August 1991]
- **LAHR, BRUCE LODELL,** 31, of Kailua-Kona, died Dec. 26, 1990. He was born in Cut Bank, Mont., and was a mechanic for Kona Airport Taxi. Survived by relatives in Montana, Service pending. Big Island arrangement by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 January 1991]
- **LAI UN FAN YUNG**, 87, of Honolulu, died June 3, 1991. She was born in China. Survived by sons, Ping Hung, Ping Yung, Arron and Lawrence; daughters, Mrs. Kap Sun (Yin Fong) Ting, Mrs. Joseph C.L (Woon Fong) Ma, Mrs. Hubert (Yim Fong) Ming and Mrs. Shou Shan (Wai Fong) Kwock of China; 16 grandchildren and 7 great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 12:30 p.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park.
- Lai, Elaine M. Yamaguchi, of Honolulu died last Monday in Kaiser Hospital. Lai, 62, was born in Lahaina. She is survived by son Clayton S.; daughter Janice S. Kimura; brothers Umeo and Takeo; sisters Laverne A. Richard and Carol Y. Kawamoto; and two grandchildren. Prayer services: 10 a.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 October 1991]
- Lai, Elaine M. Yamaguchi, of Honolulu died Monday in Kaiser Hospital. Yamaguchi Lai, 62, was born in Lahaina. She is survived by son Clayton S. Lai; daughter Janice S. Kimura; brothers Umeo and Takeo Yamaguchi; sisters Laverne A. Richard and Carol Y. Kawamoto; and two grandchildren Prayer services: 10 a.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 October 1991]
- LAI, ELAINE MITSUKO YAMAGUCHI, 62, of Honolulu, died Oct. 7, 1991. She was born in Lahaina, Maui. Survived by son, Clayton S.; daughter, Mrs. Clifford T. (Janice S.) Kimura; two grandchildren; brothers, Umeo and Takeo Yamaguchi; sisters, Mrs. Wes (Laverne A.) Richard and Mrs. George H. (Carol Y.) Kawamoto. Friends may call 8:30 to 10 a.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser and Star-Bulletin 13 October 1991]
- Lai, John K., of Nanakuli, a truck driver at Royal Construction Co., died May 12 in Queen's Hospital. Lai, 59, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Ramona M.; sons Reef and John K, Jr; daughters, Andrea Makanani, Loriann Noa, Paresse Lai and Ramona McIntosh; father, henry L. Lopes, brothers, Tito, Randolph and Henry Lopes; sisters, Miranda Duarte, Molly Waikiki, Lilly Kepano, Sarah Tarpley, Cynthia Pagaduan and Maile DeLuz; and 12 grandchildren. Memorial services: 7 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 May 1991]
- **Lai, Lee,** of Honolulu, a retired licensed abstractor with the city died Tuesday at home. Lee, 90, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Grace P.; daughters Shirley Whitely, Helene S.K.

Lai, Erma R. Marshman and Ann L. Kahanu; sister Jessie Young, 13 grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 11:45 a.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 February 1991]

**Lai, Wallace J.D.,** founder of MidPac Lumber Co., will be remembered in services over the ashes at 4:30 p.m. tomorrow at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 2:30 p.m. No flowers. Memorial donations are suggested to charity. The Time of services was changed from that in an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 01 February 1991]

**Laisne, Douglas A.,** of Honolulu, an area sales manager at General Electric Auto Laisne, died Friday at home. Laisne, 53, was born in California. He is survived by mothers, Juanita Moffitt and brothers Gene and Jim. Graveside services were schedule for today at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 03 July 1991]

**Lalwer, Richard P.,** of Kula, Maui, died Saturday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Lawler, 63, was born in Holland, Maine. He is survived by wife Beverly; son Paul; daughter Lynn Amey; mother Helena Moroers; sister Judith Massey; and four grandchildren. Memorial services: 7:30 p.m. tomorrow at Norman's Chapel. Call from 6:30 to 9 p.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 October 1991]

**LAM, HAROLD YEN FOOK,** 79, of Kailua, died April 6, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was an electrician retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard after 32 years of service. Survived by wife, Winifred Y.Y.; sons, Thomas and Gordon; daughters, Phyllis Cox and Aileen; sister, Gertrude Yee; six grandchildren. Friends may call from 10 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service noon. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial 12:45 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 April 1991]

**Lam, Youi C.**, of Honolulu, a retired employee of Tripler Hospital, died last Friday in Honolulu. Lam, 74, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons Albert K.S., Lawrence K.S. and Peter K.S.; daughter Virginia Faulkner; brother, Joseph K.M. Lum; sisters Frances W.Y. Hu, Rose Y.C. Lau and Qunny Kamealoha; and five grandchildren. Taoist services: 9 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 May 1991].

**LAMB, JAMESINA CALLAGHAN,** 92, of Honolulu, died March 24, 1991. She was born in Glasgow, Scotland. Survived by daughters, Siobel Ryan, Dorothy Cannon of Kentucky; five grandchildren; a great grandchild; sister, Lily race of Michigan. Service 3 p.m. tomorrow at Central Union Church. Atherton Chapel. Private Inurnment. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations to favorite charity. Arrangements by Borthiwck Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 1991]

**LAMBERT, ROBERT KELII,** 65, of Kaneohe, died June 2, 1991. He was born in Eureka, Calif., and was a retired city and county mechanic. Survived by wife, Pearl Won Sun Lambert; sons, Dennis, John M., Jess M., James K. and Jacob; daughters, Mrs. Gerod (Robertine) Victorine and Mrs. Miguel (Kanani) U'u; 18 grandchildren; brothers, George and Alec A.; sisters, Dolly, Nona and Olga nieces and nephews; cousins; aunts and uncles. Friends may call

8:30 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 12:15 p.m. Casual attire. Burial 12:45 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 1991]

**LANDGRAF, NIAULANI "NANI" ROBERTSON,** 57, of Hilo, died April 15, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a housewife. Survived by sons, Robertson and Leigh; daughters, Jaime of Honolulu; brother, Scott Robertson of Hilo; three grandchildren; a nephew and two nieces. Inurnment 11 a.m. Saturday at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 1991]

Lane, Frederick M., of Honolulu died Wednesday at home, 83, was born in Pennsylvania She is survived by wife Lucille; daughter, Diane Lane-Scott; and a grandchild Services will not be held.

**LANG, DOROTHY EILEEN,** 74, of Honolulu died April 22, 1991. She was born in Minnesota. No known survivors. No service. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 April 1991]

**LANG, DOROTHY EILEEN,** 74, of Honolulu, died April 22, 1991. She was born in Minnesota. No known survivors. No services. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Service. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 April 1991]

LANGAMAN, JUAN A., 81, of Kekaha, Kauai, died April 24, 1991. He was born in the Philippines, and was a former machine operator at Kekaha Sugar Co. Survived by wife, Remedios Langaman; son, John S.; daughters, Janet P. of California, Juliet P.; sister, Esperanza Galapia of the Philippines; brothers, Elpedio and Vincente of the Philippines. Friends may call from 2 p.m. Sunday at Kekaha Methodist Church; service 3:30 p.m. Burial at Kekaha Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary Ltd. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 1991]

**LANGOG, PEDRO TOMAS,** 102, of Kukuihaele, Hawaii. He was born in the Philippines and was a retired sugar worker and member of the Honolaa Filipino Sarany Club. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Pelegio (Belanie) Cadiz and Mrs. Juan (Rosa) Manarpaac; grandchildren; greatgrandchildren. Friends may call 7:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Theresa's Catholic Church in Kukuihaele; service 10:30 a.m. burial at the Church cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 1991]

**Langsi, John K.,** of Pukalani, who was killed in a hit and run traffic accident on Mokulele Highway in Wailuku, will be remembered in services at 7 p.m. today at Glad Tidings Church. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Burial services will be at 9:30 a.m. tomorrow at Hawaii veterans cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. Langsi, 36, a dry wall applicator at Pacific Interiors, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons, Shawn K.; parents Albert M. and Hazel; and brothers, Albert M. and Leabert F. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 August 1991]

**Lani, Lohapo Amoe,** of Hooiehua, Molokai, died on Wednesday in Queen's Hospital. Lani, 93, was born in Kau, Hawaii. She is survived by brother, William Mokiao; 10 grandchildren; 25 great-grandchildren; and 20 great-great grandchild. Services: 12:30 p.m. Monday at, Hoolehua Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 July 1991]

**LANIA, GLADYS TAG HOY,** 66, died June 20, 1991. She was born in Hilo. Survived by husband, Jesus Lania; son, Derek; daughter, Dawn; brother, Sylvester Tag Hoy; two grandchildren; nephews, nieces and cousins. Friends may call from 9 a.m. tomorrow at Leeward Funeral Home; service 10:30 Burial 11:30 a.m. at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 June 1991]

Laniago, Anthony, of Honolulu, a retired serviceman with the U.S. Air force, died Thursday in Tripler Hospital. Lanigao, 61, was born in Manila, the Philippines. He is survived by sons, Bryan Wilcutt and Erik Hill, and sister Lydia Buhya. Inurnment: 3 p.m. Thursday at the National Memorial cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Memorial Mass: noon Saturday at the Cathedral of our Lady of Peace. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 August 1991]

**Lantayao, Eutiqulo M.,** of Ewa, a retired chemical analyst at Ewa Plantation Co. and past president of the United Visayan Community of Waipahu, died Sunday in St. Francis West Hospital. Lantayao, 85, was born in Camlambo, Larena, Siquior, the Philippines. He is survived by wife, Dolores H.; stepson Tony Geolina; brothers Graciano and Sofronio; sister Jovita Aneos; and three grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Services: 10:45 a.m. Monday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 June 1991]

**LANTICSE, JULIAN S.,** 85, of Honolulu, died Jan. 5, 1991. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by nephews, Atanasio and Gabriel Saberon; nieces, Celestina Saberon, Linda Olivera, Benita Abing, Nancy Arakaki, Tranquilina Banquicio; grandnieces and grandnephews. Friends may call 8 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m.Casual attire. Burial 11:30 a.m. at Greenhaven Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 1991]

**LANTR, VELMA ALICE,** 84, of Kailua, died March 29, 1991. She was born in Indianapois, Indiana. Survived by son, Robert D. of Kailua; daughter Doris L. Brown of Kailua; brother Francis Ballinger of Indiana; a nephew; five grandchildren, 18 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. burial in Massachusetts on Thursday. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 April 1991]

**Lapenia, Tomasa M.,** of Kekaha, Kauai, a pineapple trimmer at Lawai Cannery, died Sunday in Kauai Veterans Hospital. Lapenia, 79, was born in Bangui, Illocos Norte, the Philippines. She is survived by husband Incencio Jr., daughter, Nona Gersalia; 13 grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Kekaha Methodist Church. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Kekaha Community Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 August 1991]

**Laping, Trindad A.,** of Ewa died last Wednesday in Leahi Hospital. Laping, 89, was born in Naga Cebu, the Philippines. She is survived by sons Stanley and Barney; five grandchildren; and nine great-grandchildren. Services: noon Saturday at Immaculate Conception Church. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 9 October 1991]

**Lapora, Joaquina M.,** of Kapaa, Kauai, died Thursday in Wilcox Hospital. Lapora, 94, was born in the Philippines. She is survived by sons, Raymond A.F. Chow and Robert Shibukawa;

daughter, Cashie Chow; and seven grandchildren. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 August 1991]

LARDIZABAL, BENJAMIN JIMENO, 80, of Aiea, died Jan. 23, 1991. He was born in Tagudin, Ilocos Sur, Philippines, and was a former employee of Ben's Barber Shop and one of the founders of the Barbers Union. Survived by wife, Lucy Lardizabal; sons, Benjamin Jr., Rogelio, Francis, Edward, Oscar and Jaime; daughter/Mrs. Herb (Edna) Hussey; 10 grandchildren; sisters, Marie, Felisa and Felicidad. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 10 a.m. Saturday at St Patrick Church; service 11:45 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 January 1991]

**LARDIZABAL, BENJAMIN JIMENO,** whose obituary appeared in yesterday's paper, was the former owner of Ben's Barber Shop on Bethel Street and is survived by son, Rogelio "Archie" Lardizabal. Incomplete Information was provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 January 1991]

**LARESE, ETHEL EMILY,** 99, of Honolulu, died April 20, 1991. She was born in Australia. Survived by daughter, Mabs Stoye. Friends may call from 10 to 11 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m. over ashes. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 April 1991]

**Largo, Lorraine H.,** of Honolulu died Friday at home. Margo, 62, was born in Stalen Island, N.Y. she is survived by husband Alfonso L; son Alfonso Jr.; daughter Gail R.; brothers Joseph and George Mathis; and two grandchildren. Services: 7:30 tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 12:30 p.m. Friday at St. Anthony's Church in Kalihi. Call from 11 a.m. to 1:40 p.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1991]

**Larrua, Gladys,** of Honolulu died last Thursday in St Francis Hospital. Laurra, 61, was born in Lahaina. She is survived by husband Felix K.; sons Wayne and Andrew; daughters Lorelei Hong and Leslie Auyoung; brothers Masanobu and Masao Asato; sisters Kikuno Nakamoto and Fumie Bovard; and eight grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 May 1991]

**Larson, Robert K.,** of Hilo a retired golf course maintenance man, died Friday in Hilo Hospital. Larson, 74, was born in New York. He has no known survivors. Graveside services: 11 a.m. tomorrow at Hawaii veterans' cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 December 1991]

**LASTER, JOYCE**, 59, of Keauhou, Kona, died Nov. 9, 1991. She was born in Lodi, Calif., and was a volunteer missionary for Youth with a Mission, at the University of Nations. She was a member of Lanakila Congregational Church. Survived by husband, Charles W. Laster; son, Stanley of California; daughters, Kristy Foth, Valerie Lawrence of California; parents, David and Esther Holderbein of California; brother, Philip Holderbein of California; sisters, Caryl Leppeley and Connie Roche, both of California; three grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service 4 p.m. tomorrow at Lanakila Congregational Church in Kainaliu. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 November 1991]

Laterza, Rudolph, of Honolulu died on Sunday in Straub Hospital. Laterza, 65, was born in

- New" York. He is survived by wife Abigail; sons Edward and Robert; daughter Denise Valle, and seven grandchildren. Services: 9:45 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary, Mauka Chapel. Call from 8 to 11:30 a.m. Burial to follow at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific; Punchbowl. Casual attire. Memorial donations suggested to Kapiolani Medical Center for Women and Children. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 July 1991]
- **Latham, Frank C.,** of Honolulu died Sept. 30 in Honolulu. Latham, 64, was born in Santa Ana, Calif. He has no known survivors. Graveside services: 2 p.m. Thursday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 October 1991]
- **Lau, Bryant S.,** of Kailua, died on Saturday at home. Lau, 28, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by mother Sandra; brother, Lindsey; grandmother, Mrs. Thompson; friend Joyce Bailey; and father, Edwin. Rosary: 6 p.m. today at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary, West Chapel. Services: 1 p.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 August 1991]
- **LAU, BRYANT SEAN,** 28, of Kailua, died July 13, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Sandra R. Lau; brother, Lindsey E.; grandmother, Mrs. Thompson; friend, Joyce Bailey; father, Edwin S. Lau. Service held. A recent obituary was incorrect. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 July 1991]
- Lau, Esther M.C., of Honolulu died last Thursday in Queen's Hospital. Lau, 77, was borni n Honolulu. She is survived by husband Francis, F.L.; son, Raymond; daughter, Sharon Jen; brothers, Alex, Alfred and Gilbert Lum; sisters, Elsie Auoyng, doris Say and Annie Ho; and six grandchildren. Services: noon Sunday at Diamond Head mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 December 1991]
- **Lau, Francis L.S.,** of Honolulu, a retired mechanical engineer, died Sunday at home. Lau, 71, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Sylvia Z.; son, Dr. Richard C. Lau; daughter, Yvonne Lau; brothers, Clarence and Giffith; sisters, Winifred Kam and Muriel Quon; and a grandchild. Services: 9:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 8 to 10 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 August 1991]
- Lau, Kam F. "Kammy, of Honolulu, a retired Pearl Harbor Navy Shipyard worker, died Thursday at home. Lau, 88, was born in Honolulu. He was a member of the Ket On Society, Chinese Catholic Club, Chinese Social Club and the McCully Senior Citizens Clubs. He is survived by brothers, Sidney and Jitsuo Kunitake, and sisters, Sue Wakamoto, Jane Woodring and Bernice Kimura. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 December 1991]
- Lau, Mae Wong, of Honolulu died Saturday in Kuakini Hospital. Lau, 83, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Tai H.; son Michael M.C.; brothers, Richard P. and Abraham P. Thomas; sisters Lena Ah Mai, Ruth Hale, Helen Ford and Evelyn Padeken; and three grandchildren. Services: 12:45 p.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 August 1991]
- Lau, Mildred K.C., of Honolulu died Monday in St. Francis Hospital. Lau, 72, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by brothers, Thomas, Kenneth, Yet Foon, Chew Hing and Ernest; and sisters, Ellen Wong and Barbara Kalino. Taoist services: Monday at Borthwick Mortuary, Makai

Chapel. Call from 9 to 12:15 p.m. Procession leaves at 12:15 p.m. for burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 August 1991]

LAU, PETER KUNG SAU, 90, of Hilo, Hawaii died Sept. 12, 1991. He was born in Kula, Maui, and was a tour director retired from Hilo Grayline and the former McKenzie Tour Co. Survived by wife, Hattie Hall; sons, Randall, Charles of Maui, Hartwell of Kwajalein and Hongie Wong; daughters, Alice Shiroma, Ellen Vasconcellos, Blanche Onuma, Betty Benevides, Iolani Kaaukai and Mary Kenison of Pahoa; 33 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 10 a.m. to noon Tuesday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 12:15 p.m. Burial at Homelani Memorial Park. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 September 1991]

**LAU, ROBERT KALUNA,** 54, of Kahuku, died April 13, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Mrs. Rowena K. Lau; brothers, William K. and Thomas K.; sister, Mrs. Edward (Betty) Daughn; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8 to 11 a.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 April 1991]

Lau, Sau Lan C., of Honolulu, former owner of Lau Fai Store in Waimanalo, died Sunday at home. Lau, 90, was born in Waikane, Hawaii. She is survived by son Tim; daughters carol Pang, Evelyn C.M.. Lau, Mabel Chun, Virginia Chong and Beatrice Lee; brothers Kenneth K.C. and Edward K.K. Chang; sister Bernice S.Y. Chun; 18 grandchildren; and 20 great-grandchildren. Services: 12:45 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 February 1991]

Lau, Tim Hung, of Honolulu, a retired driver/salesman at Love's Bakery, died Monday in Honolulu. Lau, 68, was born in Kahaluu. He is survived by sons Denis R., Ronald Y., Randall H. and Russell H.; brother Wallace, Walter and Donald; sisters Joyce Wong, Cynthia Low, Ethel Lew and Mabel Freitas; and six grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 9 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 January 1991]

**Lau, Wai Hing Ho,** of Honolulu died Jan. 8 in Kaiser Hospital. Lau, 92, was born in China. She is survived by sons Kar Chung and Hau Chung; daughters Wah Kwai Lee and Sadie W.S. Lam; 13 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Services: 1:30 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after noon. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. [The Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 January 1991]

Lau, William A.K. "Wills", if Kaneohe, a pantry cook at Kaimana New Otani Hotel and the Waikiki Terrace Hotel, died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Lau, 22, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by parents William S.L. Mau Jr. and Diane Mae Lau; sister, Debbie A.K. Naipo and grandparents Harry and Rosalie. Friend and Miriam Lau. Services: 1:45 p.m. Saturday at valley of the Temples Memorial Park Chapel. Call after noon. Burial: Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 December 1991]

Lau, William A.K. "Wills", is also survived by parents William S.L. and Diane M. Lau, whose last name was misspelled in an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 1991]

Lau, Wun Hop, of Honolulu died Monday in St. Francis hospital. Lau, 68, was born in China. He is survived by wife, Chau Min; daughters, Wanda S.Y. Takahashi, Ginny C.H. Shibata, Debra Y.L. Nakamoto and Bonny K.Y. Mochuizuki; brother, Henry W.H.; sisters, Priscilla Kemp and Ellen S.L. Auyoung and five grandchildren. Services: 3 p.m. Sunday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 1 p.m. Burial will be private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 December 1991]

Lau, Calvin C.F., of Honolulu, a realtor, died Saturday at home. La, 68, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Lorraine C.O.; sons, Elliot Y.C. and Gregory Y.L.; daughter, Cheryl L.T.; brother, Herberet A.; sisters, Amy L. Wong, Betty J. Cecil and Renee L. Kam, and a grandchild. Services: 9 a.m. Thursday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints., Kilauea Avenue ward. Call from 7:30 to 9 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 December 1991]

**LAURENT, RAOUL REGIS,** 90, of Honolulu, died May 25, 1991. He was born in St. Remeze Ardeche, France, and was a member of the French Resistance. Survived by wife, Valentine M. Laurent Brown; grandson Jeb P. Brown; granddaughter, Melanie Lyne. Private service. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 June 1991]

**LAVIN, RALPH MATTHEW,** 74, of Honolulu, died, Jan. 5, 1991. He was born in Madison, Wis., and was a member of the Holy Trinity Church. Survived by wife, Delia M.; daughter, Mrs. Joseph (Karen) Meagher of Washington state; six grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; sister, Vivian Johnson of Wisconsin; nieces and nephew. Service 10 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Doantions to Alzheimers Disease and Related Disorders. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 January 1991]

LAYMANCE, WALTER "KALEI" MATHEW KALEIALOHA, 33, of Kaneohe, died May 4, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was formerly assistant manager of the Wakikian Hotel and a hula instructor with Dept. of Parks and Recreation. Survived by parents, James and Helen Laymance; companion, Timothhy Carney; brother, James "Hilo", sisters, Mary K. Antone and Jeaneete L. Pang; nieces and nephews. Friends may call after 6 p.m. tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 a.m. Saturday at Kamehameha Schools Bishop Memorial Chapel; service 10 a.m. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial park Mortuary and Williams Funeral Service. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 May 1991]

LAYSA, JULIANA "TRISH" PATRICIA, 23, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Aug. 29, 1991. She was born in Waimea, Kauai, and was employed by Floral Resources. Survived by daughter, Christine Andrade; mother, Mabel Laysa; father, Estanislao Laysa Jr. of Kauai; brother, Llewellyn of Hilo; sister, Susan Mae Soto of Honolulu; grandparents, Carley Soto and Estanislao Sr. and Hanako Laysa of Kauai. Services held. Scattering of ashes at a later date. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 September 1991]

**Lazaro, Florencio V.,** of Honolulu died Sept. 19, in Kuakini Hospital. Lazaro, 79, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Sabina; sons Adolfo, Julio and Tony; daughter Ofrecencia Pascua; brothers Daniel and Francisco Lazaro and Justo Vicente; 14 grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Services: 7:30 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary.

Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 9 a.m. Saturday at St. John the Baptist Church. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 October 1991]

LAZARO, PETRONILA LABUGUEN, of Lahaina, died Jan. 27. 1991. She was born in the Philippines. Survived by son, Felix of the Philippines; daughters, Mrs. Arsenio (Victoria) Jacinto, Mrs. Rosendo (Rosario) Garvida of the Philippines, Mrs. Tobias (Flora) Switzer of Florida, Mrs. Florendo (Lucrecia) Ancheta; 21grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; brother, Faustino labuguen of California; sister, Gavina Miguel of the Philippines. Friends may call 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Saturday at Borththwick Mortuary/Norman's; service 8 p.m. Or call 8 to 9:30 a.m. Monday at Maria Lanakila Church; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Valley Isle Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 January 1991]

Lazo, Eligio, of Waialua, also Known as M. Elecio Ancheta, a retired employee at Honolulu Wood Treating Co., died Feb. 17 in Wahiawa Hospital. Lazo, 79, was born in Urdaneta, Pangasinan, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Zenaida S.; daughter Ann J. Siarot; brother Roberto; sisters Maria and Juana, and two grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at St. Michael's Church. Services: 10:15 a.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 February 1991]

**Le Gros, Solomon U.,** of Honolulu died July in St. Francis Hospital. Le Gros, 70, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brother Lemuel and sister Eliza Harbottle. Services: 9:30 a.m. Thursday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Burial to follow. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 July 1991]

**LeBRON, RICHARD BARON,** 63, of Waipahu, died Aug. 27, 1991. He was born in Kula, Maui, and was a retired federal employee at Schofield Barack. Survived by wife, Gertrude; sons, Stanley Chang of California and Alec Chang of Oregon; daughters, Winifred Maii of Hilo, Evelyn Kekoolani of California, and Gertrude Nahinu of Ewa Beach; brothers, Benjamin and Anthony; sister, Mrs. Hiltrudes (Judy) Ashford Spencer; 20 grandchildren; 16 greatgrandchildren; cousin, nieces and nephews. Friends may call Friday from 6 to 9 p.m. at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call Saturday from 9:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. at Brothwick, following by 1 p.m. burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 September 1991]

**Lebron, Sally K.,** of Paia, Maui, died yesterday in Maui Memorial Hospital. She is survived by sons, Anthony and Howard; daughter, Keaulani; brothers, Terrance and Anthony; sisters, Carol Neilson and Robin Canto; and a grandchild. Services: 3 p.m. Saturday at ST. John's Episcopal Church. Scattering of ashes to follow at Kuau Bay. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 August 1991]

**Lee Helen C.,** of Honolulu, a farmer employee of Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard and of Dole Pineapple Co., died Saturday in Oahu Care Facility. Lee, 86, was born in Koloa, Kauai. She is survived by sons Richard Y.C, and Stanley K.C.; daughter Edna Dacoscos; sisters Rose Y.J. Matney and Lily Y.S. Yong; 16 grandchildren; 39 great-grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [The Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16

**LEE, ANGEL A.,** 74, of Kahului, Maui, died June 26, 1991. He was born in Puunene, Maui, and retired from Hawaiian Telephone in 1972 after 36 years of service. He was a past president of the Maui Lions Club. Survived by wife, Momi Lee; sons, Gary of Pukalani and James; daughters, Alice of Kula and Mona Mathias; eight grandchildren; brothers, Anthony of Honolulu, Frank, and Alfonso of Oregon; sisters, Sybil Watai of Hilo, Violet Sylva of California, and Shirley Lum Ho of Waianae; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8:30 to 10:45 a.m. Monday at Christ the King Church; Mass 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial 11:15 a.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 June 1991]

Lee, Anna A., of Kamiloloa, Molokai, died Dec. 16 in Kuakini Hospital. Lee, 78, was born in Kamalo, Molokai. She is survived by son, Kalani; daughters, Alvina l. Castro Alberta Borden and Judith Eckart; brother, Phillip Akiona; sisters, Dorothy Nihoa and Mary Hong, eight grandchildren and seven great-grandchildren. Wake services: 7 p.m. Friday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 11:30 a.m. Saturday. Call after 9:30 a.m. Cremation will follow. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 December 1991]

**Lee, Choy,** of Honolulu former owner of Wo Kee Produce, died Nov. 29 at home. Lee, 94, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Tai Moi C., son Henry H.W.; daughter, Sue Ann Naauao; and five grandchildren. Chinese services: after 9 a.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: Lin Yee Chung Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 December 1991]

**Lee, David M.Y.,** is also survived by stepdaughter Elizabeth K. Wong, who was misidentified in an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 May 1991]

Lee, David M.Y., of Kaneohe, a retired truck driver with the federal government, died Tuesday in Honolulu. Lee, 85, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Evangeline K.; son David H.S.; daughters Gladys Hoe and Elizabeth Kamalu; stepsons John S. Jr. and Reginald S. Medeiros and Scotty Wong; brother Stanley Lee, sisters, Peggy Lau, Lillian Au and Violet Wong; 12 grandchildren; and 10 great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Monday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Waikalua second ward. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Greenhaven Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 May 1991]

**LEE, EDWARD Y.C.,** 70, of Wailuku, died Dec. 29, 1990. He was born in Pala. Survived by daughters, Nancy Uemura of Maui and Dianne Coleman, Betty Jean Morita and Cecelia Perlac, all of Honolulu; 10 grandchildren; a great-grandchild; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. Friday at St. Ann Church; mass 9:30 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Inurnment at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 January 1991]

**Lee, Edward Y.C.,** of Wailuku, Maui, died Dec. 29 in St. Francis Hospital. Lee, 70, was born in Paie, Maui He is survived by daughters Nancy Uemura, Dianne Coleman, Betty Jean Morita and Cecelia Perlac; 10 grandchildren; and one great grandchild. Mass: 9:30 a.m. Friday at St. Ann Church. Call from 8:30 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 January 1991]

- **LEE, FONG KIM,** 95, of Honolulu, died March 4, 1991. She was born in China. Survived by son, George G.T.; daughter, Rms. Rose Lee; five grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1991]
- **LEE, FRANCIS HON,** 82, of Honolulu, died Feb. 24, 1991. He was born in Kona, Hawaii. Survived by wife, Helen C. Lee; sons Jackson and Gordon; six grandchildren; sisters, Ellen Lau and Edith Lum; brother, George Lee. Private Service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 1991]
- **LEE, GEORGE YONG KUU,** 68, of Honolulu, died Dec. 20, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and was a clerk at Pearl Harbor Naval Supply Center. Survived by sisters, Leatrice, Mrs. Harry (June) Yu and Mrs. Al (Sylvia) Shon; nieces and nephews. Service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 January 1991]
- **LEE, HAROLD KUI LIN,** 83, of Honolulu, died May 7, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a warehouseman retired from Honolulu Paper Company. Survived by son, Terrence H.K.; daughter, Fuchino of California; five grandchildren; great grandchildren; sister, Alice L. Nutt Friends may call 2 to 4 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 3 p.m. over the ashes. No flowers. Casual attire. Private Inurnment. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 May 1991]
- **LEE, HYUN YOUNG,** 76, a native and resident of Honolulu, died Sept. 16, 1991. Survived by sisters, Daisy L. Copelan and Vera L. Duncan; brother, George H.N.; nieces and. nephews. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 1991]
- **Lee, Jack C.Q.,** of Honolulu died Thursday in St. Francis Hospice. . Lee, 74, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife May M.; son Wayne; daughter Candis; brothers George and Simpson: sisters Bertha Wong, Evelyn Wee and Lillian Chong, three grandchildren: and a great-grandchild. Services: 1 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10:30 a.m. Burial: Nuuanu Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 May 1991]
- **LEE, JAMES S.,** 87, of Honolulu, died Nov. 16, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and retired in 1969 after serving 44 years with the Internal Revenue Service as an alcohol and tobacco tax inspector. He was a member of the McKinley Class of 1924 and Commercial Associates. Survived by son, Roy K.F.; daughter, Mrs. Theodore (Ruth I.) Chock; grandchildren, Darrell J. and Derrick G. Chock and Melissa J. Lee. Friends may call from 12:30 to 1:45 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 1:45 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 November 1991]
- Lee, John Ah Ho, of Pahala, Hawaii, owner of lee's Mini Mart and a retired Kau Agriculture employee, died Feb. 15 in Kau Hospital. Lee, 75, was born in Pahala. He had served as president of the Pahala unit of the ILWU and on the Planning Commission, the School Advisory Board and the steering committee of the new Kau Hospital. He is survived by his wife, Lilly Z.; sons Elliot and Dexter; daughter Diane; brothers Ah Sing Ah Ho and George and Charles Lee; sister Agnes Baruz; and a grandson. Services will be at 7 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. Friends may call from 6 to p.m. Casual attire. Burial services will be at 10 a.m. Wednesday at Alae Cemetery. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 February 1991]

- **LEE, JOSEPH AH YOU,** 93, of Honolulu, died Sept. 13, 1991. He was born in Lahaina, Maui. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Wendell (Laverne L.) Gabriel; 13 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren; brother, Boniface; sister, Ana Upa; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Or call from 6 a.m. Friday; service 9:15 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 September 1991]
- **LEE, JOSEPH AH YOU,** 93, of Honolulu, died Sept. 13. 1991. He was born in Lahaina. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Wendell (Laverne L.) Gabriel; 13 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren; brother. Boniface; sister, Anna Upa; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday and from 8 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Service 9:15 a.m. Friday at the mortuary. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 September 1991]
- **LEE, KAM MEE,** 59 of Honolulu, died Nov. 22, 1991. She was born in China. Survived by husband, Ah Chew; son, Clarence W.; brothers, Hin Sung Wong, Hin Tat Wong, Hin Lam Wong, Hin Tin Wong and Hin Chan Wong; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 9 a.m. Burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 November 1991]
- **LEE, KEUMRYE,** 74, of Honolulu, died Jan. 18, 1991. She was born in Korea arid was a member of Dai Won Sa Buddhist Temple. Survived by son, Yo Sang Kim; daughters, Mrs. Yong (Soon May) Dong, Mrs. Yong Su (Sun Hung) Ko, Mrs, Yonq Su (Sun Keum) Shin and Mrs. Kap Jin (Sun Nam) Ong; 18 grandchildren; a sister and brother in Korea. Friends may call noon to 1 p.m. Thursday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel; service 1 p.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 January 1991]
- **Lee, Lani Mary Grace N.,** of Honolulu died last Wednesday in Kaiser Skilled Nursing Facility. Lee, 65, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Marshall, Charles L. and William H. Giddens and Paul K. Lindo; brother Benjamin K. Lindo and May Blosson N. Victor; 12 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Services will be private. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 October 1991]
- **LEE, LILLIAN AH TSIN,** 73, of Hilo, died June 25, 1991. She was born in Hilea and was a homemaker. Survived by daughter, Dixie Pang; a grandson and granddaughter; brothers, Henry S.C. Shim of Honolulu, Wallace K.K., Richard K.O., Edward Y.S. and Leonard K.F. Shim, of Kohala, Clarence S.Y. Shim of California, Francis K.C. Shim of Kohala and Roland K.Y. of Honolulu; sisters, Emma S.Y. Lai of Honolulu and Florence K.N. Heu of California. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Homelani Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 June 1991]
- **LEE, MARY OK NYU,** 81 of Honolulu, died Jan. 10, 1991. She was born in Seoul. Survived by son, Suk Hyung; daughters, Mrs. Don (Karen L.) Clark, Mrs. Henry (Hye Cha) Arnold and Mrs. Mark (Eilene H.) Jernigar; grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Friends may call noon to 1 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 1 p.m. Burial at Hawaii Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 January 1991]

- **LEE, MARY OK NYU,** 81, of Honolulu, died Jan. 10, 1991. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Or call noon to 1 p.m. Tuesday; service 1 p.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Tomorrow's calling hours were added after her obituary appeared in The Advertiser. . [Honolulu Advertiser 13 January 1991]
- **LEE, MARY PANG,** 78, of Honolulu, died April 5, 1991. She was born in Honolulu was the past president of the Wai Sin Club. She was also a member of the Buck Toy Club and Leong Doo Society. Survived by husband, Robert S.Y. Lee; son, Hugh K. daughters, Mrs. Clayton (Kathleen) Loui, Mrs. Carl (Joycelyn) Kashivamura and Mrs. Steve (Roberta) Watanabe; six grandchildren; brothers, David H.C. and Hoon Tong Pang; sisters, Mrs. Annie Young, Mrs. Jeanette Kau and mrs. Jean Chang; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 10 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; Taoist service. Procession 12:30 p.m at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 April 1991]
- **LEE, MELISSA KALEINANI,** infant daughter of Thomas M.S. and Tiffany S.T. Lee of Aiea, died Jan. 22, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Also survived by brother, Brandon; sister, Natasha; grandmother, Chin Hi Lee. Service 5:30 to 8 p.m. Monday at U.S. Army Mortuary Chapel, Kapalama Military Reservation. Graveside service 1 p.m. Tuesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 1991]
- **Lee, Michael W.,** of Honolulu, vice president of Chock's TV and Applicance, died Tuesday at home. Lee. 44, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by son William I.; daughters Suzanne and Christine J.: parents William W. and Mildred L.; brother, Randall; and sister, Sue Ann. Services: 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Entombment: Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 July 1991]
- **Lee, Michael William,** whose obituary appeared in Thursday's paper, will be held at 11 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. The family requested a time change. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 July 1991]
- LEE, MYRNA ANN YUN SOONG, 48, of Pearl City, died Jan. 18, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a retired office manager for the City Council. Survived by husband, Eden Choy Hee Lee; son, Anthony "Tony" Tien Mun; daughter, Melanie Ann "Mel"; father, Ernest Ylng Sing Chang; parents, Clarence Y.C. and Dora Lai Oi Wong; brother, Leonard Y.H. Chang; sister, Mrs. Eric H.C. (Diana "Moonie" Lum; nieces; nephews; aunts and uncles. Friends may call 10 a.m. to noon Friday at United Church of Christ; service noon. Casual attire. Burial 1 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 January 1991]
- **LEE, PETER "K.P." KAM POO,** 93, of Honolulu, died April, 30, 1991 He was born in Honolulu and retired from the city and County of Honolulu Automotive Services Division. He was also a member of the Chinese Debating Society. Survived by sons, Peter .K. and Howard J.T.; daughters, Mrs. Mon Tai (Jennie) Luke, Mrs. Albert (Betty) Chang and Mrs. August 9Thelma) Herring; brother, Wai Chew Lee; sister, Mrs. Alice Lum; 18 grandchildren and 19 grandchildren. Friends may call from 9 to 11:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nuunanu Memorial Park. Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 1991]

**LEE, PO SEE,** 72, of Honolulu, died Nov. 10, 1991. He was born in China. Survived by wife, Kit Yoong Lock Lee; sons., Man Chin, Man Kong, Man Fai, Man Kwun, all of China, and Steve M.; daughters, Mei Ming Ning of Hong Kong and Lily M. Chung; eight grandchildren; brother, Kok Sing; sisters, Po Yim Chan and Po Sherng Wong, of China; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; Taoist service. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 1991]

**Lee, Pong Yong,** of Honolulu, died April 23 at Hawaii Select Care Inc. Lee, 98, was born in Pusan, Korea. He is survived by sons, Francis S.C, Larry S.S and Soon Shin'; daughter, Soon Mee, 12 grandchildren and 22 great-grandchildren. Graveside services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 May 1991]

**Lee, Robert C.,** of Waikiki, a retired Boeing engineer and a former resident manager of the Governor Cleghorn condominium in Waikiki, died yesterday in Honolulu. Lee, 78, was born in Seattle. He is survived by wife Rubie; sons Robert C. Jr., Brainard E. and Roger H.; daughter Marilyn D.L. Fisken; brothers Samuel, James and Jack; 11 grandchildren; and eight greatgrandchildren. Memorial services will be at a later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 May 1991]

Lee, Robert Clarke Sr., 78, of Honolulu, died May 16, 1991. He was born in Superior, Neb., and was a retired Boeing engineer. He also worked for Lear Siegler in Honolulu and was a longtime resident manager of the Governor Cleghorn Condominium in Waikiki. Survived by wife, Rubie; children, Robert C. Jr. of Texas, Marilyn D. Lee Fisken, Brainard E. and Robert H., all of Washington state; brothers, Samuel of California, James of Colorado and Jack of Washington state; 11 grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. next Sunday on the terrace of the Royal Hawaiian Monarch Room. Burial of ashes in Tacoma. Arrangements by Island Wide Mortuary Services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 May 1991]

Lee, Ronald W.C., of Honolulu, a retired supply specialist with Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard, died Tuesday in Queen's Hospital. Lee, 71, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by son Jeffrey; daughter Lori Jean Ouye; and sisters Laura Lum and Jane Lau. Services: 10:30 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary, Mauka Chapel. Call from 8:30 to 11 a.m. Burial: 11:30 a.m. at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 July 1991]

**LEE, ROSE KALAELOA,** 80, of Honolulu, died Nov. 16, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Charles M. Crowell Jr., Norman L. Crowell and William F. Jr.; daughters, Elizabeth N. Crowell, Mrs. Alexander K. (Irma Rose P.) Lopes; 11 grandchildren and 11 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1991]

**Lee, Sam M.,** of Honolulu, a retired housekeeper at Bishop Trust Co., died Feb 4 in Honolulu. Lee, 89, was born in Kahaluu. He is survived by sons Harold H.S. and Hoover K.T.; daughter Sylvia K.J. Tonaki; brothers Edward M.S., Henry Y.F. and John A.L. Cong, and sisters Sut Mui Yuen and Alice K.C. Chang. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 February 1991]

**Lee, Son Chun,** of Ewa Beach died Thursday in St. Francis Hospital. Lee, 73, was born in Hwasongkun, Korea. She is survived by sons, Yong Ku and Bum Ku; daughter, Helen Pak; sisters, Haesue Morgan and Bu Young Pak; brothers, Young Tae Yu and Young Ran Yu, and nine grandchildren. Wake services: 4:30 p.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 4 to 7 p.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 December 1991]

**LEE, SUN YEE,** 90, of Honolulu, died Aug. 31, 1991. She was born in Korea. Survived by sons, Robert K.C. and John Y.Y.; daughter, Mrs. Su Chon Kim; 11 grandchildren and seven great-grandchildren; two nieces. Service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 1991]

**LEE, THOMAS H.Y.,** 76, of Honolulu, died Sept. 16, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by sisters, Daisy L. Copelan and Vera L. Duncan; brother, George H.N.; nieces and nephews; grandnieces and grandnephews. Service 10:30 a.m. tomorrow at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 September 1991]

**LEE, VICTORIA ELIZABETH,** 88, of Honolulu, died May 29, 1991. Born in Illinois, she was a hair stylist for Elizabeth Arden salons on cruise ships and the Eastern Seaboard, then was a civilian worker at Hickam Field during World War II. On Oahu, she rented a room on Alewa Drive and later bought the property, adding cottages to create a rental community. In 1982 she donated her property to the Academy of the Pacific as a campus nucleus. Survived by nephews, Donald Bimes of Nebraska. Memorial service 4 p.m. Thursday at the academy, 913 Alewa Drive. Casual attire. In lieu of flowers, donations to Kawaiahao Church or the Academy of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 02 June 1991]

Lee, Wah, of Honolulu, also known as Sun Wo Lee, former owner of Kwong Tong Chong and Co. in Chinatown, died Dec. 16 in Queen's Hospital. Lee, 87, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Yee Moi Lum; sons, Dennis K.Y. and Edmund K.B.; daughters, Lia Fong dung, Lillian Ng and Violet L.F. Lee, nine grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Taoist services: after 9 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 December 1991]

Lee, William L., of Honolulu died Oct. 16 in St. Francis Hospice. Lee, 96, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Stella K.; daughter Virginia L. Ching; brother Edward C.; two grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Patrick's Church. Call after 9:15 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 October 1991]

**Leebrick, Doris A.,** of Annapolis, Md. A former medical librarian at Queen's Hospital, died Saturday in Maryland. Leebrick, 69, was born in Oakland, California. She is survived by husband, Jean Paul Leebrick JR.; son J. Paul III; daughters, Leslie L. Maybee, Lynn L. Siegei and Leigh Leebrick; brother, Don Adams; and five grandchildren. Services will be private. Memorial donations suggested to the American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 May 1991]

**LEICESTER, C. FRANK,** 77, of Woodburn, Ore., died Dec. 30, 1990. He was born in Vancouver, British Columbia, and retired as company manager-personnel of Dole Pineapple Co. in Honolulu after 41 years of service. He was a past president of the Industrial Association. Survived by wife, Marjory; daughters, Frances Faulkenberry of Oregon and Cynthia Johnson of California; six grandchildren. Service in Oregon. Donations to the Oregon Lung Association. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 January 1991]

**LEIGH, CLAIRE GEHAN,** died Feb. 25, 1991. She was born in New York and was the widow of Allan B. Leigh. No known survivors. Graveside service 11:30 a.m. Monday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Donations to the Hawaii Heart Association. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 1991]

**LEMES, MARGARET,** 77, of Kailua, died Nov. 21, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and retired as a forelady from CPC Del Monte with over 20 years of service. Survived by son, James "Kimo" of Utah; daughters, Myra Miller of Pennsylvania, Sylvia Kalakau, Diane Keller of Kauai and Joan Kuheana of Nebraska; 15 grandchildren and nine great-grandchildren; sisters, Stella Lopez; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 9:45 a.m. Saturday at St. John Vianney Catholic Church; Mass 9:45 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 November 1991]

**LEN, MELVIN AH FONG,** 79, of Honolulu died Oct. 28, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was an electrician retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Base after 27 years of service. Survived by wife, Pearl C; daughters, Mrs. Dana Tom and Suling "Bonnie"; brothers, Thomas and John; sisters, Cecilia Wong, Evangeline Nelson, Annie Naito, Katherine DeSilva and Mary Silva; two grandchildren. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 November 1991]

**Leocadio, Galas,** of Koioa, Kauai, a retired truck driver at Grove Farms, died Tuesday in Wilcox Hospital. Gala, 87, was born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Lillian; son Leonard Dennis; daughters. Vivian Rinehart, Katy Asai and Carol Ann Rose; 10 grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Call from 9 to 10:45 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. Mass: 11 a.m.at St. Raphael's Church. Burial: Koloa Catholic Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 May 1991]

**LEON, JOHN,** 78, of Honolulu, died Jan. 13, 1991. He was born in Yokoyama Japan, and was a retired vice president for Pacific Islands Resorts. Survived by wife, Ruby M. Leon; sons, Julian Y., Kenneth K., daughters, Mrs. Yutaka (Jane Y.) Iida, Mrs. Kunifumi (Molly M.) Onoe; 12 grandchidren; brother, Kiyoshi of Taiwan; sisters, Harue Suzuki and Yoshie Suzuki, both of Japan. Service 8 pm. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 1991]

**Leonard, George W.,** of Kaneohera World War II veteran died-on Friday in Aloha Healthcare Center. Leonard, 73, was born in Illinois. He is survived by wife Barbara; stepdaughter Shirley Meyer, and sister Mary Mathews. Services: 8 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Presbyterian Church. Call after 7 p.m. Graveside services: 1 p.m. Thursday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the

Pacific, Punchbowl. No flowers. Casual attire. Memorial donations suggested to the George William Leonard Memorial Fund at Mililani Presbyterian Church or Windward United Church of Christ. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 July 1991]

**Leones, Margarita A.,** of Honolulu, a fry cook at Diners Frive In and at Koonno's Restaurant, died Tuesday in St. Francis Hospital. Leones, 55, was born in Ilocos Sur., the Philippines. She is survived by sons Rogelio, Domindaor, Eduardo, Eduardo, Nelson, Rodolfo Jr. and Ricky; daughters, Teresita Bruno, Janeth Cadiz and Gina Cadiente; father, Teodorico Artienda, brother, Warlito, Francisco and Fernando Artiendal sisters, Damiana Banez, Betty Cabanag and Paulina Pascual; and 14 grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 May 1991]

**Leong III, Albert S.,** of Kailua died Sunday in Castle Hospital. Leong, 33, was born in Honolulu. HE is survived by mother Ella N.; brothers Lawrence, Myron l. and Webster K.; and sisters Ella N. Shields and Sandra h. Adams. Services: 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. burial: Valley of the temples. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1991]

**LEONG, AH TONG,** 81, of Honolulu, died Oct. 31, 1991. He was born in Honokaa, Big Island. Survived by wife, Addie; brother, Ah Tin; sister, Mrs. Henry (Alicia) Ching; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service over the ashes 10 a.m. Inurnment at Nuuanu Memorial Park Cemetery. Casual attire. No flowers; donations to American Cancer Society or St. Francis Medical. Center Hospice. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 November 1991]

**LEONG, ALBERT JOHN JR.,** 66, of Papaikou, Hawaii, died June 10, 1991. He was born in Waipio, Hawaii, and was a retired security guard. He was a member of the Hawaiian Bowling Club and was a World War II veteran. Survived by sons, Kemanof California and Jeremy of Hilo; daughters, Mrs. Wallace (Donna) Swain and Mrs. Daniel (Sylvia) Belcher of Hilo; nine grandchildren. Friends may call 8 to. 10 a.m. today at Memorial Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1991]

**LEONG, ALBERT SUN JR.,** 58, of Kailua, died Jan. 10, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a rigger mechanic for Pearl Harbor. Survived by wife, Ella N. Leong; sons, Albert S. III of Honolulu, Lawrence of Florida, Myron L. and Webster K., both of Honolulu; daughters, Ella N. Shields of Nevada and Sandra H. Adams; eight grandchildren; hanai son, Charles M.; brothers, Leslie of Kona, Royal and Rex, both of Honolulu; sisters, Blossom Jamison and Yoland Aguiar. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. or call 9 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Friday; service 11:30 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial 1 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 1991]

**LEONG, CHARLES ANIU SR.,** 72, of Honolulu, died Nov. 18, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Charles M.A. Jr. and Kemp A.H. Naniho; daughters, Mrs. Gene (June) Zakrzewicz, Alicia Naniho and Mrs. Ted (Barbara) Campbell; seven grandchildren; sister, Rose Allen of Oklahoma; brother, Sam Aniu of California; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Friday; service 11:45 a.m. Burial at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 November 1991]

**LEONG, DAVID KAM ON,** 80, of Honolulu, died Nov. 2. 1991. He was born in Canton, China, and was a retired produce clerk with Foodland Market on Liliha and School streets. Survived by son, Raymond H.S.; two granddaughters; brothers. Lin Hop of China. Lin Hung and Lawrence Fat of California; sister. Beatrice L.K. Loo; a goddaughter. Friends may call from 10 am. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary Taoist service. Procession leaves 12:30 p.m. for burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 November 1991]

**LEONG, ERNEST HOP TONG,** 75, of Honolulu, died June 5, 1991. He was born in Kula, Maui. Survived by daughters, Norma Leite and Ethel Vierra; son, Ernest H.T. Jr.; brother, John Kanahunu; sisters, Nancy Migeil, Hilda Olim and Violet Kele; many grandchildren and greatgrandchildren. Friends may call from 8 to 9:15 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of Peace Cathedral; service 9:15 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 January 1991]

**LEONG, ERNEST HOP TONG,** 75, of Honolulu, died June 5, 1991. He was born In Kula, Maui. Survived by daughters, Norma Leite and Ethel Vierra; son, Ernest H.T. Jr.; brother, John Kanahunu; sisters, Nancy Migeil, Hilda Olim and Violet Kele; many grandchildren and greatgrandchildren. Friends may call from 8 to 9:15 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of Peace Cathedral; service 9:15 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 June 1991]

**Leong, Eugene Y.C.,** of Honolulu, a retired seaman and apartment business manager, died Sunday in St. Francis Hospital. Leong, 89 was born in Hanapepe, Kauai. He is survived by sisters, Frances Sokoloski, Eleanor DeCosta, Ellen Quon and Pearl Camara. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 1991]

**LEONG, GLADYS SAU YUNG CHOCK,** 82, of Honolulu, died Sept. 11, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Leong Soong Duck Tong Society. Survived by daughter, Demetria C.Q.; brothers, Francis K.T., Wilfred K.C. and Clifford K.W. Chock; sisters, Mrs. Quincy (Margaret) Ng and Mrs. Virgie C.H. Chun; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 10 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; Taoist service. Burial at Nuuanu Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 September 1991]

**LEONG, MABEL WO YIN MAU,** 87, of Honolulu, died March 23, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of Leong Soong Duck Tong and the Mau Club of Hawaii. Survived by husband, Hung Lau Leong; family, Eloise K.S., Alvin K.S., Edmund K.C. Jocelyn H.S., Henry K.Y., Amy V., Robert K.L. Leong and Loretta K.Y. Mau; 15 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; brother, Jerry Mau; sisters, Margaret Mau Hue and Dorothy Mau Ching. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 1991]

**LEONG, MAUVEREEN FRANCES,** 54, of Kaneohe, died June 1, 1991. She was born in Kansas City, Mo., and was managing director of an investment firm and a broker for Wade Realty. Survived by husband, Leslie Sun Fa Leong; sons, Lance, Lloyd, Matthew and Mark; other family members, Paige, Darlyne, Gall, Andrea, Pono, Lani and Shantel. Friends may call 8 to 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 June 1991]

**LEONG, TOM NGO,** of Honolulu, died Aug. 29, 1991. She was the widow of Philip Sun Leong. Survived by son, Philip C.Y.; daughters, April K.Y., Lydia H.Y., Mabel L. Chin and

**LERMA, AILEEN MARIA,** 62, of Oakland, Calif., formerly of Honomu, Hawaii, died April 27, 1991. She was born in Papaaloa and was employed at a macademia nut processing plan. She was also a restaurant cook and a dietician supervisor. Survived by sons, Lesley of Washington state, David of Pepeekeo and Kelly of Hilo; daughters, Alison Smith of Louisana and Denise Grover of Honomu; sisters, Elsie Gordon of California, Lily of Papikou, Marcelina Gumapac and Emmaline Villanueva, both of California; stepbrother, Charlie J. Moore of Maui; 15 grandchildren, nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at St. Joseph church; service 7 p.m. or call from 9 to 10 a.m. Tuesday; service 10 a.m. Burial at Alae Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 1991]

LETICH, ROBERT "TED" THEODORE LEITCH, 62, of Honolulu, died April 9, 1991. He was born in Michigan and was a member of the Air Sea Rescue Team for the U.S. Navy at Barbers Point from 1964-1949. He was also a former aviation engineer with Hughes Aircraft Co. and retired in 1985. – Survived by wife, Mary K. Leitch; daughters, Danette R. Vanover of California, Nancy Morgan of Michigan and Laura L. of California; nine grandchildren; mother Alice Leitch; sisters, June and Hallie; brother, Benjamin. Burial held in California. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 April 1991]

**LEUNG, LINCOLN "MINCIE" TOM**, 73, of Los Angeles and Honolulu, died Oct 20, 1990. He was born in Los Angeles. Survived by two brothers and a sister. Service 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Hosol Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 April 1991]

**Leval, August S.,** of Wailuku, died yesterday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Leval, 78, was born in Wailuku. He is survived by wife Adeline; sons August P., Glenn R. and Randal A.; brothers Alfred, Peter, Francis and Manuel; sister Wilma; two grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Services: 8 p.m. Monday at Norman's Chapel. Call from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Mass: 10 a.m. Tuesday at St. Anthony's Church in Wailuku. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 January 1991]

**LEW, HOOK CHEN,** 90, of Honolulu, died Nov. 3, 1991. He was born in Waialua. Survived by son, Robert; daughters, Annie Hayashida, Esther Mau, Elizabeth Banuilos and Janice Mack; brother, Andrew; 14 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Friends may call10 a.m. to noon Tuesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 November 1991]

**Lew, Lawrence,** of Honolulu died Sunday in Maluhia Hospital. Lew, 92, was born in China. He is survived by son Douglas; daughters Patsy Lum, Elaine Young and Betty Ting, and five grandchildren. No services will be held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 July 1991]

**LEWANDOWSKI, ELIZABETH,** also known as **BETSY WALKER,** 52 of Honolulu, died April, 30, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a secretary for the legal firm of Davis and Levin. Survived by daughters, Lorraine of Kaialua and Peggy Baublitz of Nevada; son, Richard

Baublitz of Nevada; a grandson; brother, Richard Walker of Kula, Maui. Friends may call 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; memorial service noon. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 1991]

**Lewi-Jones, Muriel J.,** of Hilo, a former bus driver at Laupahoehoe Transportation Co., died yesterday in Hilo Hospital. Jones-Lewi, 64, was born in North Dakota. She is survived by sons, Louis, Peter W.K. and William Lonoaea; daughters, Louise Flanigan, Julia Miller, Genervieve DeVincent and Leatrice Cruz; 18 grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Call from 10 a.m. to 4 p.m. Sunday at Lewi residence in Hilo. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 May 1991]

**Lewis, Addison W.,** of Wailuku, a retired treasurer at Maui electric Co., died Tuesday in Hale Makua Wailuku. Lewis, 73, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Barbara; son Addison B.; daughters, Pamela A. Lewis, Bridget C.L. Stone and Barbara l. Mesa; and a grandchild. Memorial services 4 p.m. Saturday at Trinity Episcopal Church By the Sea in Kihei. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to Maui Historical Society, 237-A Main St., Wailuku 96793. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 29 August 1991]

Lewis, Clarence F. "Kushie", of Honolulu, a retired supply department supervisor at Barbers Point Naval Air Station, died Wednesday in Queen's Hospital. Lewis, 81, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Luara; sons C. Patrick and Roland H.; daughter Beverly F.; brother Harry H.; sisters Geri Lang and Rosemary Thompson; six grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Mass: 11:45 a.m. Monday at St. Patrick's Church. Calla after 10 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casua attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 04 October 1991]

**Lewis, Elizabeth S.,** of Honolulu, a lifetime board member of the Honolulu Zoo Hui and Garden Club of Honolulu, died May 4 in St. Francis Hospice. Lewis, 83, was born in Cleveland. She is survived by son Peter C; daughter Leilani; brother, Richard Seymour, and three grandchildren.Memorial services: 4 p.m. Tuesday at Central Union Church, Atherton Chapel. Inurnment will be private. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to St. Francis Hospice. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 May 1991]

**LEWIS, JOHN HENRY,** 68, of Lanai City, died Jan. 23, 1991. He was born in Waynesboro, Ga. Service held. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 1991]

**Li, Yu Bi,** of Honolulu, died Nov. 28 in Queen's Hospital. Li, 45, was born in China. She is survived by Wen Hao Li; daughters, Chi Shan Lee and Yong Shi Li; parents Mr. and Mrs. Kwan Hon Lee; and five sisters. Traditional Chinese services: after 9:30 a.m. today at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 December 1991]

**Liafa, Togiva L.,** of Hickam Air Force Base, who died while scuba diving near Sandy Beach will be remembered in wake services Thursday from 5 to 9 p.m. at the Samoan Congregational Christian Church of Honolulu, 616 N. School St. Friends may call again Friday; services will be at 10 a.m. Burial will follow at Sunset Memorial Park. Laiafam 42, an Air Force master sergeant, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Vao'otolua; daughters, Faae and Kathy; sons, Chris, Ventura, Jason, Anthony and Sierra; mother, Sitofi Lulu; three brothers; and five sisters. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 August 1991]

Liang, Beatrice L., of Honolulu died on Tuesday in St. Francis Hospital. Liang, 79, was born in

Honolulu. She is survived by son Frederic; sisters Betty Kam Yin Lai Goo and Dorothy Siu Moon Lai Lee; and brother, John. Jun Lai. Services: noon Tuesday at Nuu-anu Mortuary, West Chapel. Call from 10:30 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Burial to follow at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 20 July 1991]

LIBAO, BERNARDINA, 80, of Hilo, died April 22, 1991. She was born in the Philippines and was a member of the Puna Filipino Saranay Club and St. Joseph Filipino Club. Survived by daughters, Eulalia L. Locquiao of Oahu, Escolastica L. Llego of the Philippines, Mering L. Manuel of Keaau, Aurelia L. Vincente, Charito L. Enquito of California; sons, Jarmie E., Ferdinand L. of Keaau; sisters, Arsenia L. Estrada of Florida, Gregoria L. Tibayan of the Philippines and Dionisia L. Siores of Maui; brother, Pio N. Latonio of the Philippines. Casual attire. Friends may call from 6 p.m., Sunday at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home; service 7 p.m. Or call from 12:15 p.m., Monday at St. Joseph's Catholic Church. Burial at Homelani Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 1991]

**Liberato, Cresencia M.,** Captain Cook, Hawaii, died Saturday in Kona Hospital. Liberato, 74, a housewife, was born in the Philippines. She is survived by husband Frank P.; son Melvin Santos; daughters Yolanda Pioquinto and Merla Liberato-Klyne, and 10 grandchildren. Friends may call after 8 a.m. tomorrow at St. Michael's Catholic Church. Mass will be at 9 a.m. Burial: Hualalai Memorial Park in Holualoa. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 October 1991]

**Liborio, Alice C.,** of Aiea died Tuesday in Kuakini Hospital. Liborio, 86, was born in Hawaii. She is survived by daughter Bernice Melin; brother Abel Costa; sister Margaret Costa; six grand-children; and nine great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 10:15 a.m. Wednesday at St. Theresa's Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 02 February 1991]

**LIBORIO, ALICE COSTA,** 86, of Aiea, died Jan. 29, 1991. She was born in Hawaii. Survived by daughter, Bernice Melin; sister, Margaret Costa; Brother, Albel Costa; six great-grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 10:15 a.m. Wednesday at St. Theresa Catholic Church; mass 10:15 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 February 1991]

**Licus, Jennifer Lee,** infant daughter of Johnny and Natalie Licus of Pepeekeo, Hawaii, died Wednesday in Kapiolani Hospital. The baby was born May 8, in Hilo. She is also survived by brother Ryan; and grandparents Ed and Carol Falsom, Marjorie and Harold Germano and Manuel De Silva; and great-grandfather Candido Ancheta. Mass: 7 p.m. Thursday at St. Josephy's Church. Call after 5:30 p.m. Graveside services: 10 a.m. Friday at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 October 1991]

**Liddy, Patricia M.,** of Honolulu, a jade importer, died Sunday at home. Liddy, 58, was born in New York. She is survived by sons Mark and Todd; companion Ken Feiger, sister, Maryln Lucia, and seven grandchildren. Services were private. Memorial donations suggested to St Francis Hospice. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1991]

**Lim, Annie Y.S.,** of Honolulu died Friday in Honolulu. Lim, 91, was born in Keoheo, Kula, Maui. She is survived by daughters Sylvia T.L. Chung. Eunice Y.T. Hee, Doran N.T. Ah Sing, Shirley Ann M. Villarin, Florence K.H. Stem and Sherilyn L. Tom: 15 grandchildren; and 10 great-grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at United Church of Christ on Judd Street. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial will be private. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 October 1991]

**Lim, Annie Y.S.,** who was born in Kohea, Kula, Maui, is also survived by daughter Sherilyn N.M. Tom. Her birthplace and daughter's name were misspelled by the mortuary for an obituary published yesterday. Lim died Friday in Leahi Hospital. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 October 1991]

**Lim, Ho Si S.,** of Honolulu, died Thursday in Hale Nani Health Center. Lim, 93, was born in Korea. She is survived by sons, Paul and Jacob; daughters, Bong Sun Lee and Helen Thompson, nine grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren. Services: 9:45 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial Oahu Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 May 1991]

**Lim, Ho-Si S.,** is also survived by 12 grandchildren, not nine. This information was incorrectly given by the mortuary for an obituary published Tuesday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 May 1991]

LIMA, SAMUEL LIKUA, 56, of Waianae, died Jan. 1, 1991. He was born in Koolaupoko, Hawaii. Survived by wife, Catherine; sons, Sashwn, Saul, and Lane; daughters, Laverne and Ginger; seven grandchildren; brother, Solomon; sisters, Elaine, Mrs. Frank (Rebecca) Collins; aunts; cousins; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at National Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 January 1991]

**Limacher, Odette,** of Naalehu, Hawaii, a retired fashion designer, died Thursday in Kaneohe. Limacher, 66, was born in Lievin, France. She is survived by husband Eugene M; son Victor M.; sister Simon Gueusquin; and three grandchildren. Graveside services will be private. A public memorial service and reception will be at 2 p.m. Thursday at the Puu Waa Waa Ranch lake house in North Kona. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 29 October 1991]

**Limbaga, Rosita G.,** of Wahiawa, a retired employee of Dole Pineapple Co., died Monday in Wahiawa Hospital. Limbaga, 73, was born in Hilo. She is survived by sons Jacinto G., Albert and Terry; daughters Lorraine Reyes and Linda L. Nugal; brothers Leo, Theodore, Bernaldo and John Calabio; sisters Marie Cole and Janet Caluag; and several grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Mass: 7 p.m. Tuesday at our Lady of Sorrows Catholic Church. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Prayer services: 10:30 a.m. Wednesday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 October 1991]

LINCOLN, MARIAN SADKO, 78, of Hawi, Big Islands, deid May 10, 1991. She was born in Hauula and was a member of kalahikiola Congregational Church. Survived by sons, Robert Jr. of Texas, Elden of Honolulu, Roger A. of Hilo and Steven K. of Honolulu; daughter, Barbara Jean Doseo of Honolulu; sisters, Toyoko F. hanao, Shizu Inoue of Japan, Shigeoko Kurashige and Chieko Gertrude Sasaki; 10 grandchildren; seven step-grandchildren; step great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service 5 p.m. Thursday at Kalahikiola Congregational Church, Kapaau. Inurnment at Wanaia cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu

**LINDA DIANE KANCHE,** 31, of Phoenix, Ariz., died May 9, 1991. She was born in Tucson. Survived by mother, Claudia Bright and stepfather, Thomas Bright, both of Ewa Beach; son, Steven M. Kolski; brother, Kevin Dugan of Nevada: grandmother, Nettie Burk of Arizona. Burial at sea 6 p.m. today at Nimitz Cove, Batters Point. Arrangements by Greer Mortuary in Arizona. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 July 1991]

**Linden, John E.,** of Wailea, Maui, a retired president and chairman of De Leuw Cather Organization in Chicago, a civil engineering firm, died Friday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Linden, 75, was born in Chicago. He is survived by wife, Carole; sons, Ronald and Steven and four grandchildren. His ashes will be scattered at sea tomorrow. A memorial service will follow at the family residence. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to charity. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 May 1991]

**LINDO, ALFRED PERRY,** 77, of Honolulu, died Aug. 28, 1991. He was born In Honolulu and retired as a supervisor with the City and County's Street Lighting Division. Survived by wife, Dorothy K. Lindo; sons, Patrick P., Michael P. and Karl P.; a granddaughter; a great-grandson; sisters, Mrs. Mary Mello, Mrs. Margaret Lopes, Mrs. Mabel Arnett and Mrs. Dorothy Jeremiah. Private' service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 1991]

**LINDSEY RONALD,** 74, of Irving, Texas, formerly of Kamuela, died Nov. 24, 1991. He was born in Laupahoehoe and was a retired minister of the Door of Faith Church. Survived by son, Richard C. of Texas; two grandsons; two granddaughters and two great-grandchildren. Graveside service 10 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 November 1991]

Lindsey, Calvin P. "Pika", of Waimea, Hawaii, a heavy equipment operator at Willocks Construction Corp., died Thursday in Honokaa Hospital. Lindsey, 52, was born in Waimea. He is survived by wife Lorraine T.; sons Troy P. and Lahikiola S.; daughters Tina L.M. Mossman and Tracie W.K. Lindsey; mother Mary H.; brothers Norman M., Cordon H., Clifford P. and Jonathan K. Lindsey and Gerald, Matthew, Earl and Genesis Bell; sister Bernadette Cacoulidis; and three grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at the family residence on Mamalahoa Highway in Waimea. Call after 6 p.m. An all-night vigil will be held. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Imiola Congregational Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial in the church cemetery. Casual attire.

**Lindsey, Elaine K.A.,** of Kamuela, Hawaii, died Wednesday in Lucy Henrigues Hospital. Lindsey, 64, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Rochard C; sons Richard JR., Nelson and Weston; daughters Charlene Lindsey-Kaniho, Tamara Purdy and Margaret Tilini; brother Benjamin Ahakuelo; sisters Agnes Caitano and Anna Neves; 13 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. today at the Richard Lindsay resident in Waimea. Mass: 1 p.m. Tomorrow at Annunciation Catholic Church in Waimea. Call after 10 a.m. Cremation will follow. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 08 February 1991]

**Lindsey, George K.,** of Kailua died Wednesday at Castle Medical Center. Lindsey, 72, was born in Pahoa, Hawaii. He is survived by daughters Hazel. Kinny and Rosemarie Georgeanni;

brothers Robert and Albert; sisters Josephine Ongais, Virginia Price. Florence Johnson and Agnes Kim; and six grandchildren. Friends may call from 8:30 a.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary's West Chapel. The rosary will be recited at 10:30 a.m. Burial will follow at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 October 1991]

**LINDSEY, HOLLY A.,** 38, of Burnsville, Minn., formerly of Waimea, died Oct. 8, 1991. She was born in Minneapolis, Minn. Survived by husband, Lambert; son, Chad; daughter, Michelle; parents, Wesley and Marion Smith of Waimea; brother, Ralph Smith of Kapaau, Kohala, Hawaii; sisters, Debra Juan of Waimea; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at Imiola Congregational Church in Waimea; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at the church cemetery. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser and Star-Bulletin 13 October 1991]

**Lindsey, Melvin,** of Waikoloa, Hawaii, a resort security officer at Waikoloa Land Co. And a former cowboy at Parker Ranch, died Friday in Kona Hospital. Lindsey, 56, was born in Kamuela, Hawaii. He is survived by wife, Patricia T.O.; sons, David and Jaime, parents, Charles N.K. and Cozie C.P.; and brother, Paul. Wake: 7 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Annunciation Catholic Church in Waimea. Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Lindsey Family Cemetery in Waimea. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 May 1991]

**Lindsey, Richard C.K.,** died Friday at his home in Kamuela, Hawaii, also is survived by an aunt, Anna Lindsey Perry-Fiske. An obituary in the Sunday Star Bulletin& Advertiser referred tie r as if she were dead. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 August 1991]

LINDSEY, RICHARD CHARLES KALANIALI'I Sr., 67, of Kamuela, Ahwaii, died Aug, 2, 1991. Born in Kamuela and the nephew of the late Anna Lindsey Perry-Fiske of Kamuela, he was a retired Hawaii County Police officer and owner of Puu Haloa Ranch. He was laso founder of the Waimea Civitan Club and chairman of the South Kohala Traffic Committee. Survived by sons, Richard Jr., Nelson and Weston; daughters, Charlene Lindsey\_Kaniho, Tamara Purdy and Margaret Tilini; sisters, Helen Comeaux of Louisiana and Florence eof Honolulu. Friends may call 6 to 10 p.m. tomorrow at the Lindsey residence in Waimea; rosary 7 p.m. or call 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. Cremation follows No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 August 1991]

**LINDSEY, RICHARD CHARLES KALNIALI'I SR.,** 67, of Waimea Big Island, who died Aug. 2, 1991, is survived among others by aunt, Anna Lindsey Perry-Fiske of Waimea. Information regarding her in yesterday's Advertiser obituary was incorrect. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 Aug 1991]

LINDSEY, WANDA "POPSIE" LOKELANI FUJIWARA, 55, of Honolulu, died March 24, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was employed by the Elections Division of the city clerk's office. Survived by husband, David K. Jr.; sons, Zanuck K. of California and Chad K. daughters, Jan M. and Mrs. Richard (Jill K.) Schuman; father, Lawrence Fujiwara Sr.; mother, Elizaebth Kister; brothers, Melvin K. Nakapaahu-Peddle, Mrs. Dennis (Elaine) Watanabe, Rms. Melvin (Maureen) Matsuda, Mrs. Hideo (Mariko) Nakamura and Emily Fujiwara; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call from noon Sunday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service over the ashes

2 p.m. Family requests that bright colors be worn and that flowers be given to a loved one. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 1991]

**LING, ELIZABETH EN KYAU MARK,** 91, of Honolulu, died Nov. 17, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Alan M.F.; daughters, Eva May Hue, Christine and Juliette; sister, Rebecca Aloiau; five grandchildren and three great-grandchildren; nephews and nieces. Friends may call from 9:30 to 11 a.m. Thursday at St. Elizabeth's Episcopal Church; service 11 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 November 1991]

**LING, GERALD L.H.**, 39 of Aiea who was lost at sea in late January will be held at 10 a.m. Saturday at Maunalua Bay Beach Park in Hawaii Kai. Gathering of family and friends 11:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. at Hawaii Maritime Center, Pacific Room, Pier 7, next to Falls of Clyde. No flowers. Casual or aloha attire. Survived by wife, Gwenn; daughter, Dori Anne; mother, Aileen; grandmother, Mary Luoi; brothers, Terry of California and Gary; sisters, Linda Lee, Anne Bonilla and Lisa Ling; nieces and nephews. [Honolulu Star Advertiser 6 March 1991]

**LING, MARY S.K.W**, 87, of Honolulu, died March 15, 1991. She was born in Kohala, Hawaii, and was a member of the Ahahui Kaahumau, Hale Na Ali O Hawaii and Golden Age and Makua Alii. Survived by daughter, Eleanor "Dolly" Maikai; two grandchildren; five greatgrandchildren; two great-great grandchildren. Friends may call 8 to 9:0 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 March 1991]

**LINKEE, WILKEN APAIONA,** 50, of Ualapue, Molokai, died Jan. 27, 1991. Survived by mother, Esther, brothers, Lincoln, Ralph, John of Maui and Isaac Jr. and Douglas of Honolulu; sisters, Mildred Yee and Grace Tulsaloo, both of Honolulu; aunts, uncles, niece and nephews. Friends may call from 9 a.m. today at Waialua Congregational Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Kapaakea Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Molokai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 January 1991]

**LINKER, ELLA,** 85, of Honolulu, died Jan. 19, 1991. She was born in New, York and was a retired school teacher. Survived by nieces, Jane Schwartz and Charlotte Nack. Private family service. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 January 1991]

**Linker, Ella,** of Honolulu, a retired Elmira, N.Y., school teacher, died Saturday in Queen's Hospital. Linker, 85, was born in New York. She is survived by two nieces. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 January 1991]

**LISHMAN, MAUDE KEOPUOLANI ALLEN,** 83, of Honolulu, died Nov. 12, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was the widow of George H.H. Lishman. She was a graduate of McKinley High School and retired from the 1<sup>st</sup> Circuit Court's Small Claims Division. Survived by borhter, Richard O.K. Allen; hanai sons, Francis P.W. Allen of Nevada and William E.K. Allen Jr.; cousins, nieces and nephews. Private service held. Donations to Lunalilo Home, 501 Kekauiluohi St. Honolulu, HI 96825, Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1991]

LITAEA, MALO SOTOA, 41, of Honolulu, died Sept. 12, 1991. He was born in American Samoa. Survived by wife, Heidrun Horton Litaea; son, Darrell; stepchildren, Mike of California, Mercedes of Michigan, Kim of New Jersey; mother, Mary Schwalger; brothers. T. Lavea and Sonnie Schwalger; sisters, June F. Pala, Inna Filiaga and Lana Toleafoa. Friends may call 5 to 8 p.m. Thursday at U.S. Army Mortuary, Hickam. Or call after 8:30 a.m. Friday at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Nuuanu chapel; service 9:45 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 September 1991]

**LITTLE, ROBERT HALL,** 68, of Honolulu, died Feb. 5, 1991. She was born in Greenville, N.C, and was a retired engraver. Survived by wife, Ellet C. Little; sister, Jane Shonka of North Dakota; nieces and nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 March 1991]

Liu, Edward Ah Yen, 75, of Honolulu, died May 23, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived nu wife Anastasia; sons, Marcus, Floyd and James daughters, Mrs. Donald (Emaline) Harris, Mrs. Fauli (Rasela) Sadonga and Mrs. Talia (Pue) Tautua; 16 grandchildren; a great grandson; four brothers and four sisters. Friends may call from 8:30 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service noon. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 May 1991]

Liu, Fa Sin, of Kokoiki, Kohala, Hawaii, died Saturday in Kohala Hospital. Liu, 88, was born in Kohala. He is survived by sons Donald S.F. Liu and Richard P.C. Kim; daughters Dorothy Lapke, Allison Kim, Elsie Iriguchi, Loretta Oducado, May Lee and Diana Bree; brothers Herbert and Albert; sisters Lily Lee, Alice Ng and Daisy Young; 46 grandchildren; and several greatgrandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Nuuanu Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Advertiser 11 October 1991]

**Liu, Rong Sheu,** of Honolulu died Aug 12 in Straub Hospital. Liu, 43, was born in china. He is survived by wife, Yan Sheu Lin; sons, Hung Quing, Hung Nam and Hung Tung; parents, Mr and Mrs. Shou Kun Liu; brothers, Hung Chew, Hung Kwan, Hung Wai and Hung Pong and sisters, Ung Kun and Ung Lee. Taoist services: 10 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 August 1991]

Liufau, Lisitisiuli, of Honolulu died last Thursday in Kuakini Hospital. Liufau, 44, was born in American Samoa. She is survived by sons, Teddy Sotelo and Peter Talamoni; daughters, May Pakele, Connie Sotelo-Mello, Grace Sotelo, Linda Castro and Lisitisiuli Liufau;m other, Latea Savea; brothers, Manuia Savea; latanuu Safotu and Latanuu Sagapolou; sisters Taumaoe Peteru, Loretta, Atuvai and Faasese Savea and Sala Talamoni; and 10 grandchildren. Wake: after 4:30 p.m. Tuesday at Windward united Church of Christ. Services: 9 a.m. Wednesday. Burial: Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 29 August 1991]

**LIVINGSTON, ROBERT GENE,** 15, of Honolulu, died Sept. 25. 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a sophomore at Kaimuki High School. Survived by parents, Ron and Gloria Livingston; sister, Bonnie Livingston; maternal grandmother, Wanda Smith; paternal grandmother, Lillian Livingston of California; paternal step-grand-mother, Mary Livingston of California; aunts and uncles; cousins. Visitation and rosary 9 to 10 a.m. Monday at Holy Trinity

Church; Mass 10 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Memorial donations to the Muscular Dystrophy Association. Burial at Oahu Cemetery. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 September 1991]

**LO, ROSIE SAU HA,** 72, of Honolulu, died June 23, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Donald T. Lo; daughter, Mrs. Michael (Linda L.) Young; brothers, Wilbert S. Chock, Edward Chock, Raymond Chock and Richard Chock; sister, Mrs. Marshall (Ellyn C.) Lowe of California, Mrs. Albert (Evelyn) Tsuda and Mrs. Euton (Sybil) Wong; a granddaughter; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 10 a.m. to noon Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service noon. Burial at Nuuanu Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 June 1991]

**Loando, Helen D.,** of Waianae died Friday in Queen's Hospital. Loando, 65, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband, Albert; sons, John Rosa Jr., Albert Jr. and Raleigh P. Loando, Juwana Robinson and Gladys Mathias; brothers, Walter and James; sisters, Florence Guilfoyle and Eva Makaiwi, 24 grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial will be private. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 03 July 1991]

**LOCQUIAO, ANTIPOLO MINA,** 78, of Makaweli, Kauai, died Jan. 23, 1991. He was born in Binalonan, Pangasinan, Philippines, and was a heavy-equipment operator with Gay N. Robinson Sugar Plantation. Survived by wife, Yachiyo Locquiao; son, James of Kekaha; daughters, Dolores Visitacion and Nora Pang, both of California; 16 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; brothers and sisters in the Philippines; nieces and nephews. Service held. Burial at Hanapepe Filipino Community Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 January 1991]

**LODGE, CLARISSA HART,** 87, f Hilo, Hawaii, died Nov. 17, 1991. She was born in Honolulu, was a retired school teacher of 39 years and was active in retiree and church groups. Survived by husband, Ronald Henry; son, Thomas henry of Puna; daughter, Mrs. Robert (Ronda) Pickett of California; two sisters in California; five grandchildren. Memorial service 11 a.m. Saturday at First United Protestant Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 November 1991]

**Loeffler, Ralph C. "Bussy" Jr.,** of Hauula, a Waikiki Beach Hotel maintenance man, died Dec. 1 at home. Loeffler, 45, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Doris M.; daughter, Vanessa Ann, and sisters, Lina, Donna and Doreen Bergen. Memorial services: 2 p.m. Sunday at the family residence in Hauula. Call from 10 a.m. to 4 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 December 1991]

**Logan, Easter K.,** of Laie died Thursday in Laie. Logan, 66, was born in Laie. He is survived by wife Winona; sons Clarence. Vonn, Jubilee and Derrick Logan and Ronald Ome; daughters Evette Fonoimoana, Iris Kekaula and Easter Keil; mother Eugenia; brothers Jubilee, Randolph and Roland Logan and Sam Kealoha; sisters May Lew, Maude Kamalani and Betty Tuia; and 18 grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Wednesday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Laie Hawaii Stake Center. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Laie Cemetery. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 02 February 1991]

- LONG, MAMIE KAILIMANA ROSS, 89, of Kaneohe, died Sept. 11. 1991. She was born in Wailuku, Maui, and was a member of the Mormon Church. Survived by husband, Ambrose J.K.; sons, Joseph K., Donald K. Piiwaa of California; daughters, Anne P. Wanous of Pukalani, Maui, Yvonne C. Clason of Texas, Auria L. Makalena of California and Orchid L. Ah Loy; 28 grandchildren; 56 great-grandchildren; brother, Moses K. Ross of Lahaina; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday; service 10 a.m. Burial 11.45 a.m. at Lolo Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 September 1991]
- **LONGET, DANIELLE YVONNE**, 45 of Lahaina, Maui, died March 5, 1991. She was born in Paris. Survived by sons, Bruno and Frank Mallet of Lahaina; sister, Claudine Austin of Colorado. Private service. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 March 1991]
- **LONO, NAOMI PIILANI,** 55, of Honolulu, died March 7, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was am member of the Fraternal order of Eagles. Survived by father, Anthony Nahoi Jr. and Allen Butler; sisters, Annette Kalai and Jacqueline Lung; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Or call 9 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Friday at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Auwaiolimu Ward; service 11:30 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 1991]
- **Loo, Henry K.W.,** of Honolulu, a restaurant and grocery store owner, died Feb. 3 in Straub Hospital. Loo, 93, was born in Kailua. He is survived by wife Kam sun; sons Andrew K.Y., daughter Emma K.S. Chang; sister Helen Ching, 14 grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 10:30 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 February 1991]
- **LOO, SHIU YING,** 91, of Honolulu, died Nov. 8, 1991. She was born in China. Survived by brother, John S.H. Lo of Canada; nephews, Ed Loo and Johnson Lo; niece, Eleanor Lock. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Burial at Pauoa Christian Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 1991]
- LOO, VICTORIA MELEANA KAAIAKAMANU "GRANDMA LOO" "MAMA LOO", 64, of Honolulu, died March 11, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Samuel C.K., Gary K. and Calvin L.; daughter, Janice H.K.; six grandchildren; hanai sister, Marian Y. Jackson; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 11:15 a.m. Burial 1 p.m. at National memorial Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 March 1991].
- **Looper, Robert "Bob",** of Honolulu died Tuesday in Tripler Hospital. Looper, 70, was born iN Denver. HE is survived by wife Pearla Y.; brother Joseph H.; and sister Jean L. Sudduth. Memorial services: 2 p.m. Saturday at St. Francis Hospital Chapel. The ashes will be scattered privately. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1991]
- **Lopes, Cecelia,** of Kula, Maui, died yesterday at home. Lopes, 81, was born in Kula. She is survived by son, Charles A.; daughters, Irene Miyamoto, Eleanor Glackin, Charlotte Kremer and Annie L. Lopes; hanai sons, Michael and Patrick Mather; hanai daughters, Terry Cain and

Janice Cain; 22 grandchildren; 19 great-grandchildren; and two great-great-grandchildren. Mass over ashes at 9:30 a.m. Monday at Holy Ghost- Church. Call after 8:30 a.m. Honolulu Star-Bulletin 04 July 1991]

**LOPES, DOLORES,** 60, of Kailua, died Jan. 23, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Edward W.; son, LeRoy E.; daughter, Linda Kahanaoi; brothers, Andrew, Edward and Dimetrio Grammer; sister, Mary Jane Keller five grandsons; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews. Friends may call after 8:30 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary, service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial 10:30 am. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 1991]

**LOPES, MARGARET GONSALVES,** 74, of Kahului, died Dec. 30, 1990. She was born in Puunene. Survived by sons, Henry of California, Manuel Jr. of Haiku; daughter, Mary L. Almeida; seven grandchildren; a great-grandchildren; sister, Helen Boteilho of California. Friends may call 10 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Casual attire. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Normans. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 January 1991]

**LOPES, VIVIAN,** 65, of Kahului, Maui, died May 2, 1991. She was born in Kahului, Maui. Survived by husband, John Jr.; son, Jerome Moniz of Washington; daughters, Shirley of Haiku and Theresa Kerr; nine grandchildren; brother, Manuel Moniz Jr.; sister, Shirley Clark of California. Wale and service 11 a.m. to 1 p.m. Monday at Christ the King Church; mass 1 p.m. Burial at Maui Memorial park Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 1991]

**Lopez, Alicia A.M.,** of Honolulu, daughter of Edgar "Kimo" and Kettisha "Tisha" Lopez, died April 7 in San Diego, California. She celebrated her first birthday Jan. 29. The baby was born in Honolulu. Besides her parents, she is survived by brother Grant "Ikaika"; sister Anastaha Swaba; grandparents Lizzie "Tweet" Lopez and Emily and Fred Swaba; and great grandparents Mary Ellen Swaba and Pops and Wilimina Tiro. Services: 7:30 p.m. Wednesday and 9:30a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary Park. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 April 1991]

**LOPEZ, ANGELINE KAMALA,** 71, of Honolulu, died March 30, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Charles V.K.; daughters. Theresa "Snookie" Hayward, Philsann "Chickie" Joseph, Violet HOrie, Marvis Y. Samson, Vai "Dolly", Francine "Ulu" and Lizzie "tweet"; 31 grandchildren; 46 great-grandchildren nices and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.. Thursday at Borth wick Mortuary, service 7:30: p.m. Or call 10 a.m. Friday; service 12:15 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 April 1991]

LOPEZ, ANTONE "TONY" ALVAREZ, 78, of Kaumakani, died Jan. 27, 1991. He was born in Koloa, Kauai and was an irrigation supervisor retired from Olokele Sugar Company. Survived by wife, Fely Lopez; sons, Charies of Kalaheo, Everette of California and Royipo of Kaneohe; daughters, Dolores Christophersen of Kula, Maui. Leinani Santos of California and Linda Mae Kamau of Wailuku. Maui; brothers, Frank of Kalaheo and Raymond of Kalaheo; sister. Dora Lopez Sachs of Honolulu; 14 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Garden Island Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 am. Saturday at

Kalaheo Holy Cross Church; service follows. Casual attire. Burial at Kauai Memorial Gardens. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 January 1991]

**LOPEZ, CONCEPCION MERCADO,** 69, of Honolulu, died March 10, 1991. She was born in Asingan, Pangasinan, Philippines. Survived by husband, Juan Lopez; sons, Alfredo, Baldomero of the Philippines; daughters, Nina Agag and Lolita Tan; eight grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Saturday; service 9 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 March 1991]

**Lopez, Dionicio T.,** of Waialua died Nov. 21 in Wahiawa Hospital. Lopez, 77, was born in Bacarra, Illocos Norte, the Philippines He is survived by wife, Josefa; sons, Pedro S., Alejandro, Pacifico, Mario and Moises; daughters, Corazon and Victorina Lopez and Shirley Martinez; sister, Cirila Lopez; and 15 grandchildren. Wake services: 7:30 p.m. Firday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday. Call from 9 to 11 a.. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 December 1991]

**Lopez, Everett N.,** formerly of Kalaheo, Kauai, died Monday in Hollywood, Calif. Lopez, 51, was to" be remembered in. services today at Garden Island Mortuary. He is survived by brothers Charles and Royipo; and sister's Dolores Christopersen, Leinani Santos and Linda Mae Kamau. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 July 1991]

**LOPEZ, HENRY GALINDO,** 64, of Honolulu, died Sept. 4, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Peter D. and Paul C; daughter, Lehua of New Mexico; brothers, Harry of California and Phillip Caban of Maui; sister, Jennie Rodrigues; friend, Mary P. Lopez; five grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon Tuesday at Oahu Cemetery; service noon. Burial at Hawaii State Veteran's Cemetery. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 1991]

**LOPEZ, JENNIE RONDON,** 71, of Honolulu, died Nov. 2, 1991. She was born In Puunene, Maui. Survived by sons, Alfred, Manuel, Edward, Reid and Gilbert Supebedia; daughters, Mrs. Howard (Alice) Komine, Mrs. Vincent (Mercedes) Balli, Caroline Ortiz, Helen Martin and Mrs. Daniel (Darlene) Chaviera; 36 grandchildren and 22 great-grandchildren; brother, Primotivo Rondon; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Friday at Our Lady of the Mount Catholic Church; Mass 12:30 p.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 November 1991]

**LOPEZ, MANUEL JOAQUIN JR.,** 12, of Pearl City, died June 2. 1991 He was born in Honolulu and was a machinist retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard after 42 years of service. Survived by wife. Betty A.; sons. Ronald and Reginald, brothers, Clarence Sr., Ambrose and Nicholas, sisters, Mrs. Walter (Harriet) Gray. Lillian Tavares, Mrs. Daniel (Anne) Cabral and Mane Diaz, four grandchildren, nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p m tomorrow at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 7.30 p m. Graveside service 10 30 am Saturday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 June 1991]

**Lopez, Maurice I.** of Makawelo, Kauai, a truck driver at Jimmy's Sales, died Sunday in Kailua Kona. Lopez, S3, was born in Waimea, Kauai. He is survived by daughter Joslyn Takashima; parents Moses and Loretta; and sisters, Doreen Vasper and Arlene Caday. Rosary: 7 p.m.

tomorrow at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 4 p.m. Friday at St. Theresa's Church in Kekaha, Kauai Call after 3 p.m. Burial: Hanapepe Filipino Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 August, 1991].

**Lopez, Vincent,** of Omao, Kauai, a harvesting supervisor at McBryde Sugar Co., died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Lopez, 55 was born in Makaweli, Kauai. He is survived by son, Vincent Jr; mother mary P. Medina; companion Patsy Alayvilla; brothers, Ernest Silva and parick Philip and Alfred Lopez; and sisters, Henrietta Boynton and Elizabeth Allianic. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 December 1991]

**Lopo, Soliben,** of Paia, Maui, died Monday in Maui Hospital. Soliben was born in Makawao, Amui. He is survived by wife, Mary; sons, Larry, William and Thomas; daughters, Rebecca Serrato, Laurua Ceballos and Esther Erwin; mother Elizabeth Cabanting; brother, Paulo; sister, Rebecca Jacob; stepbrothers, Sergio Cabanting Jr., Samuel and Francis Cabanting; step-sisters Thecia and Ida Cabanting, Caroline Taut, Theresa Howard and Agens Lashaway; and eight grandchildren. Rosary: 7:30 p.m. tomorrow at Holy Rosary Church. Call from 6:30 to 8:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial: Makawao Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 May 1991].

**LORD, THEORDORE KENNETH III,** infant son of Theodore K. Jr. and Juanita M. Lord, died March 28, in Oakland, California; grandparents, Mrs. Bev James of New York and Mrs. Mona Woods of West Virginia. Friends may call 11:30 to 12:30 p.m. Monday at U.S Army Mortuary Chapel, Kapalama Military Reservation. Burial 1 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 April 1991]

**Lord, Willys Dr.,** of Kaneohe was born in Minnesota. This information was incorrectly listed by the mortuary in an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 August 1991]

**Lord, Willys E., Dr.,** of Kaneohe, a retired UJS. Army colonel and former district commodore of the Coast Guard Auxiliary, died Thurs day at home. Lord, 76, was born in Hawaii. He is survived by wife Sandina. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at the First Presbyterian Church of Honolulu. Ashes to be scattered at a later date. Auxiliary members are requested to be in uniform. Memorial donations suggested to the Windward Oahu unit of the American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 July 1991]

**Lorenz, Edwin,** of Hilo, a retired self-employed auto mechanic, died Sunday in ilo Hosptial. Lorenz, 62, was born in Pahala, Kau, Hawaii. He is survived by sons, Edwin J. Jr., Wendell L. and Leslie W. Lorenz and Wesley P. Tailan; daughters, Virginia P. Lorenzo and Tony Kane; sisters, Clara Barretta, Betty Stanford, Violet Robkey, Mary K. Hano, Leilani and Carrie Ann Lorenz and Minerva and Mary, 28 grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2 Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 August 1991]

**LORENZO, CALIXTO DOMINGCIL,** 87, of Kalaheo, Kauai, died Feb. 22, 1991. He was born in the Philippines and was a laborer retired from McBryde Sugar Co. Survived by sons, Johnny and Jerry of Hanapepe Heights; grandchildren, Juan Jr., Melvin of Eleele, Nani, Cynthia Greenwald of Mililani, Joanne of Washington and Ryan of Hanapepe Heights; seven great-

grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Garden Island Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 February 1991]

LORENZO, EMILIO SR., 56, of Haleiwa, died June 15, 1991. He was born in Waialua, Oahu, and retired from the U.S. Air Force with over 20 years of service. He was also employed by Frank E. Basil Inc. Survived by wife, Betty Utako Lorenzo; daughter, Mrs. Gaylen (Sharon) Tashiro; sons, Emilio (Melinda) Lorenzo Jr., Randall (Bernadine) Lorenzo and Melvin (Debra) Lorenzo of Maui; mother, Abigail Weed Lorenzo; brothers, Wilfred (Helen) Cornel, Edward (Helen) Lorenzo Sr., FLorencio (Loma) Lorenzo. Leroy Lorenzo, Philip (Darlene) Lorenzo. Richard (Roberta) Lorenzo and Gordon (Mary) Lorenzo; sisters, Mrs. Ernest (Marian) Adkins of California, Mrs. Harry (Elizabeth) Sensano, Mrs. Ben (Nina) Pangelinan Sr. and Mrs. Antonio (Rosita) Baldogo; eight grandchildren; aunts, uncles, nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary, Waipio; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 10 a.m. to noon Monday at St. Michael's Catholic Church; service noon. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 1991]

**Lorenzo, Emilio,** who died in Wahiawa Hospital, is also survived by brother, Leroy. This information was incorrectly listed in an obituary published Wednesday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 20 June 1991]

LORENZO, FEDERICO SR., 77 of Nanakuli, died Jan. 11, 1991. He was born in Laoag City, Philippines, and was a professional boxer. Survived by wife, Nohola "Mary Luna" Ku-Lorenzo; sons, Federico Jr., Henry V., Heman, Nicholas, John K. of Hawaii, William, George C., Lenneth; daughters, Mrs. Samuel(Elenora) Kalilikane, Mrs. Anthony (Carmensity) Kostner, Mrs. Alex (Mary) Tagalicod, Mrs. Dereck (Carol Ann) Chung, Mrs. Gabriel (Linda Sue) Pacolba, Mrs. Brian (Elizabeth K.) Tom; brothers, Faustino and Loreto, both of the Philippines; sisters, Pauline, Juanine and Esther, all of the Philippines; 34 grandchildren, 21 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friday may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at St. Joseph Church; mass 6:30 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 1991]

**Lorenzo, Teofilo T.,** of Honolulu, archbishop of the Crusaders Divine Church of Christ, died on July 22 in St. Francis Hospital. Lorenzo, 64, was born in bambang, Nueva Vizcaya, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Leonila; daughters, Marcelina Yasay and Zenaida Lorenzo; brothers, Jose and Marciano; sister, Gregoria Dumale; and seven grandchildren. Services: 7:30 p.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary East Chapel. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Burial to be held in the Philippines. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 August 1991]

**LOSPOC ISHMAEL "MIKE"**, 64, of Honolulu, died June 16, 1991. He was born in Keahua, Maui. Survived by wife, Saludia "Marcy" Lospoc; sons, Michael, Larry and Dane; daughters, Loralynn, Darlene and Melissa; brothers, Manuel; sisters, Roberta Almasin, Crucita Hegg, Caroline Timan, and Laura Mohika; five grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at leeward Funeral Home; service 7 p.m. or call from 8 a.m. Monday service 9:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial 10:30 a.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 1991]

LOSPOC, ISHMAEL "MIKE", 64, of Honolulu, died June 16, 1991. He was born in Keahua, Maui. Survived by wife, Saludia "Marcy" Lospoc; sons, Michael, Larry and Dane; daughters, Loralynn, Darlene and Melissa; brother, Manuel; sisters, Roberta Almasin, Crucita Hegg, Caroline Timan, and Laura Mohika; five grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 7 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Monday; service 9:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial 10:30 a.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 June 1991]

**LOUDERBACK, MICHAEL EUGENE,** 39, of Waipahu, died April 27, 1991. He was born in Vernon, Texas. Survived by son, Paul of California; parents, Eugene and Leota Louderback; brothers, Martin of Japan and Marucie of Ohio; sister, Mrs. Ronald W.K. (Marsha) Yee; grandmother, Mrs. Josie Ward of Texas; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews. Service 6 p.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 April 1991]

**LOUGHMAN, ELIZABETH,** 83, of Kailua, formerly of New York, died Oct. 20, 1991. She was born in Massachusetts. Survived by brother, Walter Denham of Maryland; sister, Mrs. Ron (Ellen) Peltier; five grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 November 1991]

LOUGHMILLER, STELLA ULULANI, 69, of Aiea, died Jan. 1, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was retired housekeeping supervisor with Hilton Hawaiian Village hotel. Survived by companion, Benjamin Akahane; sons, Daniel Kalama of California and Ivan; daughters, Ruth L. Imamoto, Mrs. Tilton (Frances) Kekaula of Hilo and Stella k. Pihana; hanai daughter, Corinne Cabagason-Ahakane; 27 grandchildren; 21 great-grandchildren; sisters, Maryann Thornton of Waimea and Anna Krueger of Wisconsin; brother, Richard K. Kalama Jr. of Connecticut, step mother, Helen Kalama of Molokai; stepbrothers, John and Edward Kalama and Joseph Kaaihue; stepsisters, Sheila Awai and Ann Kalama of Molokai; nieces, nephews, cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. or call 10 a.m. to noon Thursday; service noon. Aloha attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 January 1991]

**LOUI, GEE QUON**, 92, of Honolulu, died March 31, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired food vendor and co-founder of the Loui Society of Hawaiia. Survived by son, Teong Mun. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary for services. Procession 12:15 p.m. for burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 April 1991]

**LOUIS, MICHAEL PHILIP,** 72, of Honolulu, died Dec. 29, 1990. He was born in Hawaii. Survived by wife, Dee-Jay Louis; daughters, Jaydee and Kimberly; two grandchildren. Mass 10 a.m. Saturday at Star of the Sea Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Donations to St. Louis School Scholarship Fund. Private inurnment. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 1991]

**LOVE, MALCOLM JOHN,** whose obituary appeared in Thursday's paper, may call 9:30 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at Sacred Hearts Church, Wilder Avenue; Mass 11 a.m. Burial at Oahu Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 June 1991]

LOVE, ROBERT ALFRED "PHRED", 31, of San Francisco, California, died April 18, 1991. A 1977 graduate of Punahou School, he attended San Francisco Art Institute. During the 1980's, he owned and operated a video rental library in Waikiki and was a video disc jockery at Hula's. Survived by mother, Nancy Love of Hana, Maui; brother William, of Hana; halfsister, Deborah C., Md.D., of Hiku, Maui; halfsister, Sherrill Sheenhan; a niece in, California. Memorila celebration of life in Hana June 25, 1991. Donations to; Amfar, AIDS Research, 1515 Broadway #3601, New York, NY 10036. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 April 1991]

LOVELL, BRANDON IKAIKA, 1 year old, Waianae, died March 1, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by parents, Andrew R. and Karen A.; brothers, Alika L., DaidK. And Kelii M.; sisters, Gina R., Andrea M., Cheryl A., Melissa H., Lena N. and Jennifer P.; paternal grandfather, Andrew R. Sr.; maternal grandparents, Leonard and Virginia Cagata; maternal great-grandparents, Primivito and Sarah Raymondo; nephew. Friends may call from 8 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:15 a.m. Burial at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Star Advertiser 6 March 1991]

**Lovell, Joseph,** of Kaneohe, a retired trust officer at Bishop Trust and a retired commander in the U.S. naval Reserve, died last Tuesday in Pohai Nani Care Center. Lovell, 91, was born in San Francisco. He is survived by several nephews and nieces. Memorial services: 11 a.m. tomorrow at Parke Chapel, St. Andrew's Cathedral. Inurnment will be private. Memorial donations suggested to charity. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 March 1991]

**LOW, WALTER, P.,** 74, of Kula, Maui, died Sept. 7, 1991. He was born in Kohala, Hawaii. Survived by wife, Rebecca P.; sons, James, Roy Santa Maria and Jeffrey Bernardino; sisters, Louise Hu, Annabelle Adriano, Angeline Bernardino and Mary Nacino; grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Service 8 a.m. tomorrow at Waikiki Beach across from the Honolulu Zoo. No flowers, Leis acceptable. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 September 1991]

**Low, Young S.,** of Honolulu died Wednesday at Maluhia Hospital. Low, 91, was born in Pusan, Korea. She is survived by daughter, Naomi Sur, three grandchildren and three greatgrandchildren. Friends may call from 10 a.m. Thursday at the Borthwick Mauka Chapel; services follow at 12:15 p.m. Burial at Oahu Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 August 1991]

LOZADA, ROGACIANO AZUCENA, 68, of Waipahu, died May 19, 1991. He was born in San Pablo City, Laguna, Philippines. Survived by wife, Remedios M. Lozada; daughter, Carmelita Quinto; five grandchildren; sisters, Asuncion Lozada Virata and Eden Lozada Jornales, both of the Philippines; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. today at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 8:30 a.m. tomorrow at St. Joseph Church. Waipahu; service 9:45 a.m. Burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 02 June 1991]

**LUA, MARGARET KONG,** 82, of Honolulu, died March 7, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and retired from the Federal Government. Survived by sons Elmer M.F. and Michael Y.K., Liu; daughters, Constance L. young and Sybil T.M. Kong; eight grandchildren; five great grandchildren; brothers, Edward, Albert, Sam and Alfred Kong; sisters, Helen Leong and Annie

Ching; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 11 a.m. to 1 p.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 1 p.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 March 1991]

**Lubera, Nieves B.,** of Kahului died Monday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Lubera, 80, was born in Bacarra, the Philippines. She is survived by son Fred; daughter Floserpida Sumabat; sister Juanita Bulosan; five grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Mass: 11:45 a.m. Friday at Christ the King Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Maui Memorial Park. [The Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 January 1991]

**LUCAS, CAROLINE MENDONCA,** 86, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Sept. 23, 1991. She was born in Hilo and was the retired bindery foreperson for the Hawaii Tribune-Herald. She was also a member of the YMI Ladies Auxiliary and Rosary and Sacred Hearts Society. Survived by husband, John Jr.; brother, Victor Mendonca of California; sisters, Mary Silva, Alice Mendonca and Mrs. William (Anna) Greig of Hilo. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tonight at St. Joseph's Church; service 8 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. tomorrow; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaii Veteran's Cemetery No. 2. No flowers; casual attire. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 September 1991]

LUCIDARME, WILLIE "BILL" JULIAN, 69, of Lihue, Kauai, died April 21, 1991. He was born in Veurne, Belgium, was entertainment director for the Kauai Surf Hotel for 28 years and performed in the Golden Café lounge. Survived by wife, Mardi O.; son, Ronald C. of Kapaa; daughter, Jacqueline M. Harlow of Kapaa; four grandchildren. Friends may call 11 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary; service 1 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Kauai Veteran's Cemetery in Hanapepe. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 April 1991]

**Luckey, Paul A.,** of Honolulu, who drowned while bodysurfing Thursday at Waimanalo, will be remembered in services over the ashes at 12:30 p.m. Inurnment will be private. Casual attire. No flowers. Lcukey, 33, owner of It Figures a mannequin repair shop, and a former member of the Men of Na kamalei, was born in Bethesda, Md. He is survived by wife Joan M. son, Todd Christopher; mother, Daisy M.; brother, Kenneth, and sister, Pamela Lianos. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 December 1991]

**Ludloff, Richard H.,** of Kailua, a retired machinist at Pearl Harbor, died yesterday at home. Ludloff, 88, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by son, Edward; daughters, Carol J. Horn, Mary Lynne and Kathleen E. Dias; 15 grandchildren; and eight great-grandchildren. Services: 9:45 a.m. Tuesday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kailua 3rd ward. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Oahu Cemetery. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 06 July 1991]

**Ludwig, Herbert M.,** of Kailua died Nov. 25 in Castle Hospital. Ludwig, 66, was born in Almonesson N.J. He is survived by his wife, Annette L.; brother, Erwin P. and sisters, Jannetter H. Miicki and Elsa E. Stranger. Graveside services: 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at the National memorial cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 December 1991]

**LUDWIG, MILDRED F. MILLIE,** 81, of Santa Barbara, Calif., died Dec. 1, 1991. She was born in Beaver Falls, Penn., and was a former resident of Honolulu. She was also a member of the Order of the Eastern Star and the Egyptian Temple #33, daughters of the Nile, both of

Honolulu. Survived by husband, James E.; sons, Gerald Waterman of California; stepson, James of Georgia; three grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. No service. Donations to the Scottis Rite Clinic for Childhood Language Disorders, c/o the Santa Barbara Masonic Temple, 16 E. Carillo St., Santa Barbara, CA 93010. Arrangements by WelchRyce-haider Fneral Chapels. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 December 1991]

**LUDWIG, MILDRED F. MILLIE,** 81, of Santa Barbara, Calif., died Dec. 1, 1991. She was born in Beaver Falls, Penn., and was a former resident of Honolulu. She was also a member of the Order of the Eastern Star and the Egyptian Temple #33, daughters of the Nile, both of Honolulu. Survived by husband, James E.,; sons, Gerald Waterman of California; stepson, James of Georgia; three grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. No service. Donations to the Scotties Rite Clinic for Childhood Language Disorders, c/o the Santa Barbara Masonic Temple, 16 E. Carillo St., Santa Barbara, CA 93010. Arrangements by WelchRyce-haider Funeral Chapels. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 December 1991]

**LUIS, ROBERT,** 79, of Honolulu, died Nov. 20, 1991. He was born in Napoopoo, Kona. Survived by wife, Adeline Robello Luis; sons, Richard R.; daughter, Charlene R.; two grandchildren; brother, James L.; sisters, Florence Butz of Pennsylvania and Eva; nieces and nephews. Graveside service 1 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Donations, in lieu of flowers, to Hospice Hawaii. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1991]

**Luiz, John Jr.,** of Honolulu, a retired building and grounds superintendent at Schofield barracks, died Monday at home. Luiz, 79, was born in Papaikou, Hawaii. He is survived by son, Doug; brothers, Joe Luiz and Raymond and Stephen Louis; sister, Rosalie Rego, four grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at St. Ann's Catholic Church. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 August 1991]

**LUKE, HELEN TOYOKO SHIMABUKU,** 57, of Honolulu, died Oct. 29, 1991. She was born in Koloa, Kauai. Survived by husband, Kenneth K.C.; son, Kacey M.K.H.; daughters, Kelley Y.J. and Renee Y.P.; mother, Sumiko S. Shimabuku; brothers, George M. Shimabuku and Edwin Shimabukuro; a grandson. Service 1 p.m. Sunday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Casual attire. Private inurnment. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 November 1991]

LUKE, KOON "K.C." CHONG, 85, of Honolulu died Feb. 28, 1991. HE was born in Kahuku and was born in Kahuku and was a retired stock broker with Bache and Company. He was also a member of the Pacific Country Club. Survived by wife, Theodora T. Luke; daughters, Mrs. Raymond (Jeanette) Konishi and Mrs. Bert (Sandra Cundiff of California. Mrs. Allen (Barbara) Jeffers; 10 grandchildren and four great grandchildren; brothers, Russell K.S. and Bernard K.H.; sisters, MRS. Kau Luke Shee, Mrs. Helen Ho, Mrs. Etta Matsumoto and Mrs. Lila Ching; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Procession leaves 12:30 p.m. for burial at Nuuanu Memorial Park. No flower. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 March 1991]

**Lukela, Abraham P.,** of Waimanalo, who worked as a deck hand for Hawaii Dredging, died Saturday in Castle Hospital. Lukela, 82, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Rose;

daughters Yolanda K. Carpio, Ellen H. Kepa, Rose Nishida, Alvah H. Koester, Cissy Padilla and Lenora Mars; stepchildren David Kaleikini, Gregory and Joseph Kala, David Lopez, Sherman and Levi Hoopai, Joe and Jake Paikai and Windy and Randy Lorenzo; and many grandchildren, grat-grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Call after 9:30 a.m. burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 October 1991]

**LUM EPHRAIM SR.**, 80, of Honolulu, died Sept 20, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired federal storekeeper. Survived by wife, Bessie N.O. Lum; sons, Jonathan P.S., Ephralm Jr.; three grandchildren; brothers, Johnny Lam, Isaac, Francis, James Lam. Friends may call 8:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Elizabeth's Episcopal Church; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 September 1991]

**LUM HO, WALDEMAR "WALLY" MULLER,** whose obituary appeared in Tuesday's paper, is survived, among others, by daughter, Mrs. Nathan (Pamela) Ioane. Incorrect information appeared in the paper. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 October 1991]

**Lum, Ah Lim,** of Honolulu died Monday in St Francis Hospital. Lum, 91, was born in Kula, Maui. He is survived by son Wilfred W.C.; brothers, Thomas T.W. and Harold T.M.; sisters Daisy Chun, Rose Tang, Beatrice Chong and Irene Dang; and four grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 May 1991]

**Lum, Alfred K.H.,** of Honolulu, a retired Pearl Harbor electrician, died Thursday at St. francis Medical Center. Lum, 76, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by his wife Gladys; sons, Alfred "Sonny" Jr. and Stanley; stepson, Gaylord Fernandex; daughters, Carol Wong, Faith Sasaki, Jessire Ashing and Joycylyn Luke; stepdaughters Cynthia Nishimura and Delphine Crenshaw; 18 grandchildren and 13 great grandchildren, nine step grandchildren and seven step great grandchildren. Friends and relative may call after 8:30 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Service at 9:30 a.m., followed by burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemtery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 August 1991]

Lum, Alfred K.M., of Honolulu, a retired electrician at Pearl Harbor, died Thursday in St Francis Hospital. Lum, 70, was born in Honolulu. He Is survived by wife Gladys; sons Alfred Jr. and Stanley: stepson Gaylord L. Fernandez; daughters Carol Wong, Faith Sasaki, Jessie Ahsing and Jocylyn Chan step- daughters Cynthia Nishimura and Delphine Crenshaw; 18 grandchildren; 18 great-grandchildren, nine step grandchildren and seven great-step grandchildren. Services: 9 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after fc30 a-m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 August 1991]

**Lum, Annie B.,** of Honolulu, a retired office clerk with the Hawaii National Guard, died Sunday in Straub Hospital. Lum, 75, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons, Lyle A and Dennis A.; daughter Barbara Amaral; brothers, David, Oliver and Leon Mullaney, 10 grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren. Graveside services: 8:30 a.m. Friday at Oahu Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 August 1991]

- **Lum, Avelina A.,** of Honolulu a Bob Macgregor's Tradewind Services employee, died on Sunday in St. Francis Hospice. Lum, 58, was born in Mountain View, Hawaii. She is survived by sons Alfred, Jeffrey and Philip; brothers, Carlos and Florentino Agustin; sister, Glorina Ragragola; and a grandchild. Services: 1:15 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call from 12:30 p.m. to 1:15 p.m. Burial to follow in Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 July 1991]
- **LUM, BENJAMIN QUON,** 75, of Honolulu, died Dec. 30, 1990. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Ellen C.; son, Stanley F.Q.; daughters, Gail Shin, Janet Wright, Karen Stine; two grandchildren; brother, Thomas; sisters, Lily CHing, Daisy, Sally Apana; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 January 1991]
- **LUM, CHENG YIP LEE,** 92, of Honolulu, died March 18, 1991. She was born in china. Survived by son, Too Nam; daughters, Mrs. Law Foon Ma of China and Mrs. Kam Yick Ma of California; 14 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; brothers, Cheng Yee Lai and Cheng Yee Kin, both of China; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 8:30 a.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; Buddhist service. Procession 11:15 a.m. for burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 1991]
- **LUM, DOROTHY CHANG,** 85, of Honolulu, died Nov. 15, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Lum Sai Ho Tong Society. Survived by son, Elmer M.T.; brother, Gabriel F. Chang; sisters, Eleanor Wong, Margaret Ching, Ella Won, Hazel Goo, Mrs. Francis (Violet) Lum and Harriet Sparks, a granddaughter; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8:30 to 10 a.m. Sunday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 November 1991]
- **Lum, Florence C.H. Loo,** of Kalihi, a retired nurse who was a volunteer with the American Red Cross for 50 years, died Thursday in California. Lum, 72, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Albert J.I.; sons, Al G.K., Mark G.H.; daughters, Janice L. Dallons and Nancy L. Korb; brothers, Lawrence T.F., Herbert T.C. and Warren T.F., and five grandchildren. Services will be Monday in Lakewood, Calif. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to the American red Cross or to the American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 December 1991]
- LUM, FRANCIS KAM LOCK, 72, of Honolulu, died June 2, 1991 He was born in Honolulu and was past treasurer of the Lum Sai Ho Tong Society. Survived by wife, Rose Y. son, Ronald; daughter, Mrs. Denis (Jams) Lau; brothers, Alfred C. Everett H.K., Ernest K Y of California. Kenneth K Y and Arthur Q Y., sister, Mrs. Tim (Winifred) Mark of California; three grandchildren, nieces and nephews. Friends may call 830 a.m. to noon next Thursday, June 13; service at noon. No flowers. Aloha attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 June 1991]
- **LUM, FRANCIS KAM LOCK,** 72, of Honolulu, died June 2, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was past treasurer of the Lum Sal Ho Tong Society. Survived by wife, Rose Y. Lum; son, Ronald; daughter, Mrs. Denis (Janis) Lau; brothers, Alfred C, Everett H.K., Ernest K.Y. of California, Kenneth K.Y. and Arthur Q.Y.; sister, Mrs. Tim (Winifred) Mark of California; three grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8:30 a.m. to noon Thursday, June 13, at

Diamond Head Mortuary; service noon. No flowers. Aloha attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. A recent obituary was incomplete. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 June 1991]

**Lum, Grace L.H.,** of Honolulu died Saturday at home. Lum, 77, was born in Honolulu, She is survived by sons Clarence Jr. and Michael; daughter, Johana L. Bissen, Cecilia Lum and Jopanne Kaakua; brother, henry Fong; sister, Ella Fong; and six grandchildren. Graveside services: 12:45 p.m. Monday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 1991]

**LUM, GREGORY KOON YAU,** 42, of Honolulu, died Sept. 1, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Aaron K.; daughter, Shelley N.; mother, Margaret K.H. Lum; sisters, Yvonne Lum and Mrs. Daniel (Brenda) Fry; nieces and nephews; cousins, Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 8 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Private burial. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 1991]

**Lum, Harold C.**, of Honolulu, died Nov. 20 in Hawaii. Lum, 74, was born in Hawaii, He is survived by sons, Ernest Y.S and Wayne W.M.; daughters, Lorraine Yuen and Pat Puaa; brothers, David Y.S and Yau Fai; sisters, Eunice Fung and Bernice Leong; 19 grandchildren and 26 great grandchildren. Services over the ashes from 9 to 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel. Burial Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 December 1991]

**Lum, Henry W.T.,** is also survived by sister Marietta L. Wong, whose last name was misspelled in an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 October 1991]

**Lum, Henry W.T.,** of Honolulu died Wednesday in Wahiawa General Hospital. Lum, 73, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Jean Y.; sons Gregory H.C. and Jeffrey H.L.; daughters carol Ann Bridges, Charlene Gillia and Darlene Chung; brothers Joseph K.S. and Bruno K.H. sisters Bernice L. Wong and Marietta L. Long; and seven grandchildren. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Wednesday at Our Lady at Peace Cathedral. Mass will be at 10 a.m. followed by burial at the Valley of the Temples Memorial Park Cemetery. Casual attire, no flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 October 1991]

**LUM, LUCILLE NOELANI**, 79, of Foster City, Calif., died April 19, 1992. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of Kamakapili Church. Survived by son, Edmund F.; sisters, Evelyn Chang, Olivia Ching, Ruby A. Nicoli, Mrs. Richard (Rosalind) Lum and Mrs. Tai Sing (Beulah) Chau; three grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Advertiser 26 April 1992]

**LUM, QUON CHANG,** 98, of Honolulu, died June 20, 1991. She was born in China and was a member of the Gook Doo Sam Heong Society. Survived by husband, Chun Lum; sons, Augusts F., Cheong, Hop, Richard S.; daughters, Mrs. Sin Hoy (Ellen) Chang and Mrs. Raymond (Florence) Chang; 12 grandchildren and 11 great-grandchildren; brother, Alberto Chen of Panama; sister in China; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; Taoist service. Procession leaves noon for burial at Lin Yee Chung Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 June 1991]

**LUM, QUON CHANG,** 98, of Honolulu, died June 20, 1991. She was born in China and was a member of the Gook Doo Sam Heong Society. Survived by husband, Chun; sons, Augustus F., Cheong, Hon, Richard S.; daughters, Mrs. Sing Hoy (Ellen) Chang and Mrs. Raymond (Florence) Chang; 12 grandchildren; brother, Alberto Chen of Panama; sister in China; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; Taoist service. Procession leaves noon for burial at Lin Yee Chung Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. A recent obituary was incorrect due to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1991]

**LUM, RICHARD "SHY" TIN,** 80, of Honolulu, died. Jan. 5, 1991. He was born in Kula, Maui. Survived by brothers, Ah Lim, Thomas S., Harold; sisters, Daisy Chun, Rose Tang, Beatrice Chong, Irene Dang; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 a.m. to 12 noon Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service noon. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 January 1991]

**Lum, Rose S.K.,** of Honolulu, a retired cafeteria manager at Washington Intermediate School, died Nov. 27 in Beverly Manor Convalescent Center. Lum, 83, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by brothers, Thomas Y.T. Chung and Edward Y.F., Eugene Y.K., Harold D.W. and Richard S.C. Liu; and sister Lena S.L. Wong. Taoist services: form 10 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park .Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 December 1991]

**LUM, SAMUEL C.,** 77, died Aug. 30. He was born in Pearl City and was formerly a brother at St. Louis High where he taught band and language for many years. Survived by brothers, Edward K. of California and Patrick Y.C. of Kaneohe; sisters, Genevieve Hammond and Ann L. Martin, both of California and Cecilia Wood of Kaneohe; nieces and nephews. Graveside 1 p.m. Saturday at Sunset Memorial Park in Pearl City. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 September 1991]

**Lum, Wah Chiu,** of Honolulu, died Friday in Kuakini Hospital. Lum, 66, was born in China. He is survived by wife Yuk King Leung; sons Chi wing and Chi Yin; daughters, Chi Sum Lee and Chi Mun Lum; sisters, San Jun Kam and Git jun Hu; and five grandchildren. Buddhist services: 9:30 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; cremation to follow. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 May 1991]

**LUM, WONG WAN YIN,** 96, of Honolulu, died Dec. 26, 1990. She was born in Canton, China. Survived by sons, William C.W., Kenneth K.H., Dr. Carl H., Dr. Bert K.B.; daughter, Mrs. Richard C.H. (Mabel) Chang, Minnie P., Marian L. Chun, Melanie W.F. Arakawa; brother, Vincent T. Wong; sister, Yuk Yang Look; 23 grandchildren; 23 great-grandchildren. Graveside service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 1991]

**LUNA, MARTIN TACTACAN,** 81, of Kekaha, Kauai, died Dec. 27, 1990. He was born in Badoc, Ilocos Norte, Philippines and was a laborer with the Kekaha Sugar Plantation for niany years. Survived by wife, Mary Luna; son, B. Martin of Wailuku, Maui; daughter, Lily R. Hammel of Oklahoma; eight grandchildren; a great-grandson; brother, Calixto of the Philippines; sister, Teresita of Connecticut. Friends may call 9 to 10:15 a.m. Saturday at Kekaha Methodist

Church; service 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Kekaha Community Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 1991]

**LUNASCO, GILBERT,** 59, of Waianae, died Nov. 9, 1991. He was born in Waialua and was employed with Liberty House. Survived by wife, Puanani Lunasco; sons, Terry, Jeffrey of California, Wade; step-sons, Donald Bourne, Daniel Bourne of Texas, Tom Sellers; daughters, Mrs. Thomas (Laura) Brown and Mrs. Milton (Vanessa) Syiva, both of California; step-daughters, Mrs. Phillip (Kimberley) Kidwell of California, Kathy Bourne of Oregon, Betty Jo Sellers, Christy Sellers; brothers, Mariano, George, Joe, David and Larry; sisters, Mrs. Lily Freitas, Mrs. Charles (Elsie) Berkeley of Texas, Mrs. Katherine Beltz of Pennsylvania. Mrs. Herbert (Adeline) Covington of Virginia, Mrs. Rose Gold; seven grandchildren, aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 10 a.m. to noon Friday; service noon. Burial at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 November 1991]

**Lundberg, Michael,** of El Acebo, Calif., a physician, died Wednesday in Hilo. Lundberg, 44, was born in Colorado. Services will be in Encinitas. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 February 1991]

**LUNDSTEDT, GLADYS MAE,** 88, of Honolulu, died Jan. 19, 1991. She was born in Illinois and was a volunteer for the American Cancer Society and a former worthy matron of Lei Aloha Chapter No. 3, Order of the Eastern Star. Survived by husband, Al Sr.; sons, Don of Alaska, Al Jr. of Texas; brother, Thurio McIntyre of Missouri; three grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Friends may call 10 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Donations to the Shriner's Hospital for Crippled Children. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 January 1991]

Lung, Kwai Yin "Queenie", of Kekaha, Kauai, a retired clerk at Kong Lung Co., died yesterday in Kauai Hospital. Lung, 88, was born in Kilauea, Kauai. He is survived by brother Kenneth, and sisters Mary Bal and Koot Goo. Services: 10:30 a.m. tomorrow at Garden Island Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Kauai Memorial Gardens. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 February 1991]

**LUTERU, SOUSOU "KINIPOPO" POUTOA,** 46, of Waianae; died Sept 13, 1991. He was born in Satapuala, Western Samoa, and was a carpenter. Survived by wife, Aileen A.; son, George of California; daughter, Lufi A.; son, Sousou P. Jr.; daughter, Katharine A.; son, Ioane M.; a grandson; sisters, Tufaina T. Salafai of Western Samoa, Seini Bernard, Lagi Mupopo and Manu Gason of New Zealand; brothers, Eti Metcalfe, Sale Mata'afa of Australia, Matasavai'i Mata'afa of New Zealand; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 10:30 a.m. Sunday at the Divine Church of God, 85-424 Kuwale Road, Waianae. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 September 1991]

**LUTU, REV. SOLOFA SUESUE,** 81, of Nankuli, died July 19, 1991. He was born in American Samoa and was the reverend elder of the church of the Congregational Christian Church of American Samoa (Hawaii West) in Nankuli. Survived by wife, Vaituutuu S.L. Lutu; sons, Faalele Suesue, Asotau "Smithy" Afoafouvale Leulumoega-Fou, Suesue Suesue and Daivd S.; daughters, Mrs. Alae (Faatasgia) Pele, Mrs. Fututaiooo L. (Fauuga) Achica, Mrs. Avaoalii V. (Matauifaleese) La and MRs. Toolefua (Tiresa) great-grandchildren; brothers, Taupule F.

Suesue, Taotooto Suesue and ulalei Suesue; sisters, Mes Vaeao (tuloto) Pele, Mrs. Lokeni (Alofaasau) Tufualemataafa and Leafafaia Suesue. Friends may call from 3 p.m. Sunday at Samoan Church of Hawaii L.M.S, Nankuli; service 3 p.m. Overnight vigil to follows. Service 10 a.m. Monday at the church. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 August 1991]

LYONS, HENRIETTA BERTELMAN, 89, of Honolulu, died Feb. 20, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by grandson, Samuel Widemann Jr., Carl Widemann and Herman Widemann; granddaughters, Doralene Johnson and Noreen Widemann. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary. Or call 9 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Monday; service 11:45 a.m. Burial 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 February 1991]

LYONS, MERWYN KEIJI JR., 78, of Honolulu, died March 27, 1991. He was born in Honolulu, retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard and was former president of the Metal Trades Council. Survived by wife, Norma N. Lyons; sons, Merwyn K. Jr., Lawrence J.; daughter, Tammy Camacho; eight grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9:30 to 11:15 a.m. Friday. Burial 11:30 a.m. National memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 March 1991]